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FOREWORD

Changes in the health scenario are linked with the emergence of
a new world order characterized by profound economic, political,
technological, and cultural transformations. In this new order, the
formation of economic blocs, the downsizing of the State apparatus,
the growing democratization of our societies, the technology
explosion, and the new emphasis on social aspects are priority
issues, not only in government agendas but those of other actors as
well, impacting on decision-making and social policy.

These megatrends, moreover, have given public health a new image
as a sphere of action, a responsibility of the State, and a
commitment of society as a whole. The new world order will
encounter growing problems, particularly those of an
epidemiological and demographic nature, making the field of public
health and its response to contemporary demands and needs even more
complex. Among such problems is a serious need to redefine the
conceptual underpinnings and basis for the generation,
reproduction, and application of knowledge in public health.

The reform processes arising from the redefinition of the role
of the State have led to an emphasis on the need to identify the
State’s responsibilities in health. Responding to this concern, the
40th Directing Council of the Pan American Health Organization
(PAHO/WHO) approved the document “ Steering Role of the Ministries
of Health in the Processes of Health Sector Reform,”  which details
the basic functions of the ministries of health in the exercise of
their steering role in the sector.

Similarly, PAHO/WHO prepared a working paper entitled Essential
Public Health Functions (EPHF) that offers an opportunity to
analyze the health ideals of society, the major challenges that
must be met, and the spheres of action that must be mobilized to
meet them, in addition to the responsibilities of the various
actors in society as a whole.

The conference Human Resources: A Critical Factor in Health
Sector Reform was held from 3 to 5 December 1997, in San José,
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Costa Rica to draw the attention of health sector leaders in the
Region to the strategic importance of human resources for making
progress and meeting the objectives of the sectoral reforms. This
occasion served as an opportunity to analyze the human resources
situation in the countries within the framework of the sectoral
reforms, fostering political commitment and mobilizing public
opinion and activities to promote the necessary changes in the
processes for human resources development in health.

The II PAN AMERICAN CONFERENCE ON PUBLIC HEALTH EDUCATION, “ Sectoral
Reform, and Essential Public Health Functions: Challenges for the
Development of Human Resources”  was held in Mexico City, Mexico,
from 11 to 13 November 1998. It was organized jointly by the Pan
American Health Organization (PAHO) and the Latin American and
Caribbean Public Health Education Association (ALAESP), the
Association of Schools of Public Health of the United States
(ASPH), educational institutions of Canada and the English-speaking
Caribbean, and a consortium of local institutions made up of the
Secretariat of Health of Mexico, the WHO Collaborating Center on
Human Resources Development for Health of the National University
of Mexico (UNAM), the Mexican Association for Public Health
Education (AMESP), and the Mexican Society of Public Health (SMSP)

Some of the objectives of this Regional Conference were: 1) to
analyze the implications of the essential functions and the
sectoral reform processes for human resources development in public
health, in terms of contents, processes, and actors; 2) to analyze
the main trends in public health education in recent years and the
degree in which it has responded to the new challenges; and 3) to
identify innovative strategies to address critical areas and
respond to contemporary demands in public health education.

The planning and organization of the II PAN AMERICAN CONFERENCE ON
PUBLIC HEALTH EDUCATION, “ Sectoral Reform, and Essential Public Health
Functions: Challenges for the Development of Human Resources”  gave
rise to a series of meetings of experts from the Hemisphere on the
implications of HSR and the EPHF for education, research, and
interventions in public health, recent trends in public education,
and strategies for its development in the Hemisphere.

The II Pan American Conference on Public Health Education
brought together relevant actors working in public health education
and services. The purpose was to explore and design strategies for
human resources development in public health to meet the demands of
the EPHF and the HSR processes, including development of the
steering role of the ministries of health, since a regional
consensus on the strategies to pursue is fundamental for a new
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agenda for public health education and technical cooperation in
this field.

Some 120 participants from 27 countries responded to the call,
notably ministers, vice deputy ministers, and senior officials from
the health sector, national universities, international
authorities, international experts, and staff from the health and
education sectors of Mexico, PAHO Headquarters, and the PAHO/WHO
Representative Offices, as well as consultants from a variety of
international cooperation agencies involved in the social reform
process.

The principal recommendations and conclusions of the Conference,
contained in the present report make a significant contribution
toward the definition of a plan of action that will guarantee the
development of public health education and at the same time serve
as the basis for cooperation efforts to meet the proposed targets.





INTRODUCTION

1

INTRODUCTION

At the Inaugural Session, Dr. Alejandro Cravioto, Dean of the
School of Medicine at the National University of Mexico (UNAM),
offered the initial words of welcome, pointing out the Conference’s
importance for developing human resources for public health in the
Region. He then presented Dr. Francisco Barnés de Castro, Rector of
the UNAM, who in his welcoming remarks to the distinguished company
expressed gratitude that his institution had been chosen as the
headquarters for the event. Wishing the participants success in
their deliberations, he assured them that the Conference would more
than meet their expectations and wished them a happy sojourn in his
country.

After thanking the participants for their presence and their
support for the organization of the Conference and emphasizing the
importance of the event, Dr. George A.O. Alleyne, Director of the
Pan American Health Organization (PAHO), proceeded to discuss what
he considered the most important aspects to address during the
deliberations.

Dr. Alleyne noted first that the concept of public health as a
concrete discipline with limited parameters, together with the
reductionist approach associated with it, are obsolete. The
complexity of health problems demands an interdisciplinary
response.

He also rejected the notion that public health is in the throes
of a profound crisis, noting that we face the challenge of reducing
gaps among the countries that are the result of the poverty and
lack of equity underlying many public health problems. He expressed
optimism, however, pointing to a number of successes and citing the
improvement in the general health status of the peoples of the
Region, the development of the capacity to apply new technologies
and to treat public health problems as effectively as the health
problems of individuals, and, finally, the achievement of a better
understanding of the determinants of the population’s health
status.

Dr. Alleyne expressed the belief that the essential public
health functions should be based on an analysis of the living
conditions of the population and the identification of existing
problems. He called to mind the definition of public health
functions established by the U.S. Department of Health and Human
Services in 1994: the development of national programs for the
prevention of epidemics and the spread of disease; environmental
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risk protection; the promotion of healthy behaviors; disaster
preparedness and emergency response; quality assurance in service
delivery and universal access to services; the establishment of
national surveillance systems and the monitoring of sectoral
interventions; the formulation and implementation of health
research policies; and technology development and the dissemination
of scientific and technical information.

Regarding the State reform processes and their logical
expression in health sector reform, Dr. Alleyne noted that we
should not ignore the fact that much of the driving force behind
the reform is the relationship between the State and the
individual; it is therefore understandable that the debate on
health sector reform occasionally centers on care for the
individual.

He suggested that the Conference examine the public health
impact of the reform movement and stressed that the most important
thing for PAHO is organizing the health services, since this is
decisive in determining how much attention can be paid to the
essential public health functions. From there, the Conference could
proceed to the identification of methods for financing the
services, with the primary focus on meeting the needs of the most
disadvantaged sectors. However, organization and financing, while
necessary, are not enough to ensure that the reforms will bear
fruit. The key element is the steering or regulatory role of the
State, exercised by the ministry of health, which must effectively
assume responsibility for developing national health policy and
safeguarding its implementation, in the understanding that this
does not imply responsibility for directly providing the necessary
services.

Touching on human resources development, Dr. Alleyne noted that
it is necessary to develop policies consistent with the needs and
new realities and to provide adequate training for those
responsible for exercising the steering role. The schools of public
health clearly have a decisive role to play in all this. However,
they must forge new ties and diversify their professional
activities if they are to take the lead in public health advocacy
through academic excellence and demand the right to participate and
be heard in the debates on policy and sectoral reform, while
renouncing all pretentions of exclusivity.

Finally, the Director of PAHO expressed confidence that the
deliberations of the group gathered for this event would contribute
to the development of current theory and practice in public health.
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Dr. Juan Ramón de la Fuente, Secretary of Health of Mexico,
stressed the need for the reform processes to promote an increase
in the coverage and accessibility of the health services and the
importance of the steering role of the State in this regard. He
then officially inaugurated the II Pan American Conference on
Public Health Education.
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1. HEALTH SECTOR REFORM AND THE ESSENTIAL PUBLIC HEALTH
FUNCTIONS: CHALLENGES FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF HUMAN

RESOURCES1

The importance of the II Pan American Conference on Public
Health Education is explained by the current changes in the health
systems of the Hemisphere, a product of the dynamic of the sectoral
reform processes and the greater value attached to the essential
public health functions. This has given rise to a series of
challenges and implications that are influencing the development of
human resources for public health.

The raison d’être of the Conference derives from the evolution
of thought in the field of public health, the advances in knowledge
in the disciplines that fuel the action in public health, the
redefinition of the responsibilities of the State and civil society
in public health, the accelerated rate of change in the structure
and operation of the health systems, the shortage of skilled human
resources to meet the new challenges, and the inadequate response
of the institutions devoted to public health education.

An analysis of public health demands the clarification of
several aspects. First, public health is not only a discipline but
a practice that includes the organization and delivery of health
services to populations as well as individuals. Second, public
health education is not the monopoly of the schools of public
health. Third, the sectoral reform processes are fundamental to
public health and are not a separate, parallel dynamic. Finally,
the practice of public health increasingly demands the development
of functional staffing profiles that are multidisciplinary in
nature.

For the ministries of health to consolidate their steering role
in the sector, their agendas must recognize the need to redefine
and adapt their responsibilities and actions to the new realities,
to define the substantive responsibilities that are theirs alone
and nondelegable, to undertake the reengineering necessary to
exercise their new role to the fullest, and, finally, to shift from
action of a basically executive nature to action that is largely
organizational and that coordinates a variety of actors.

                                                          
1
 Dr. Daniel López-Acuña, Director, Division of  Health Systems and Services Development, PAHO/WHO.
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The health sector is currently characterized by a lack of equity
in access to basic services; lack of coordination among
institutions, subsectors, and national sectors; inefficiency in the
allocation of the limited available resources; and a lack of
financial sustainability. Demographic and epidemiological change in
the sector, together with technology development, offer new
possibilities for increasing the impact of the services on health
problems. 

Given the need to increase efficiency and guarantee the
financial sustainability of the health sector, when attempting to
achieve greater equity in living conditions, health, and access to
the health services, consideration should be given to the
macroeconomic adjustments and changes in public spending policies
deriving from the State reform processes, within the framework of
democratization and the movement toward more pluralistic societies.

Health Sector Reform (HSR) is a process aimed at introducing
substantive changes into health sector agencies, relations, and
functions, with the object of increasing the equity of their
benefits, the efficiency of their management, and the effectiveness
of their services to meet the health needs of the population.

The principal trends and characteristics of sectoral reform in
the Region are the expansion of service coverage, the reformulation
of the models of care, the development of basic packages of
services and guaranteed health plans, changes in the organization
and management of sectoral institutions, decentralization, social
participation, the separation of financing and health services
delivery, changes in the public-private mix, new financing
modalities for services, and new investment policies and strategies
in the sector.

The regional scenario has seen progress in the exercise of the
ministries’ steering role, manifested in greater decentralization
of the State; the emergence of new public and private actors in the
sector; deconcentration of the public health services, of the
execution of sanitary regulations, and of the delivery of personal
health services; and a trend toward the separation of financing,
insurance, and service delivery.

Finally, concerning the challenge of human resources
development, consideration should be given to educational contents
and processes, the actors involved, interdisciplinarity, and the
stratification of responses according to the different skill
profiles.
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2. NEW APPROACHES TO PUBLIC HEALTH2

Poverty, unemployment, patterns of land ownership, and the
growing concentration of income have deadly implications for health
and are manifestations of the serious structural problems that must
be corrected through urgent policy measures in Latin America.
Public health has a commitment to address this situation and must
do so with modern, evidence-based approaches that are both
effective and efficient.

Before discussing “ New Approaches to Public Health”  to address
the social and health situation, it is important to point out that
concepts such as “ health,”  “ disease,”  and “ public health”  are
not only scientific, but political categories.

Priority in the debate on public health focuses on six
approaches.

2.1 REAFFIRMATION OF THE VALUES AND PRINCIPLES OF PUBLIC HEALTH

The most fundamental approach that must be adopted by Latin
American public health is the reaffirmation of a set of values and
principles deriving from our long, rich history. One of these is
the affirmation that health is a fundamental human right; the
challenge today is to turn that right into a palpable daily
reality. Equity in health as an expression of social justice is
another Latin American public health value that must be reaffirmed
in these times. Advocating that health occupy a central place in
development, while an ethical commitment of public health, also
yields significant economic benefits. Finally, ethics should rule
every activity in public health and the relationship between
economic and social policy, as well as health policy, health
research, and health services delivery.

2.2 MOBILIZING SOCIETY AND BUILDING PARTNERSHIPS THAT PROMOTE HEALTH
AND THE QUALITY OF LIFE

Working in isolation, the health sector becomes weaker or lacks
the strength to act as a force to galvanize social interests. Thus,

                                                          
2
 Dr. Paulo Marchiori Buss, President ALAESP.
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linking health with the rest of the social issues associated with
the quality of life and well-being becomes imperative.

Given the wide range of organized interests in social and health
policy found in democratic societies, the search for a consensus
among the various actors to develop a homogeneous and, hence,
politically viable project, should be considered a priority
challenge for public health.

Therefore, the objective of public health, which has been
defined as “ health-disease-care,”  should also include “ the
mobilization of actors through the construction of this
objective.”

2.3 A NEW FRAMEWORK FOR STATE SOCIAL INSTITUTIONS: SOCIAL AUTHORITY,
GOVERNANCE, AND INTERSECTORAL ACTION

Social institutions are understood as the State agencies
responsible for the design, coordination, execution, and financing
of social policy, including health policy. The configuration,
structure, and functions of these agencies, which clearly reflect
the historical processes of each country, must be reengineered to
meet the objectives of equity and solidarity, guided by the ethical
values of each particular social group, while seeking inspiration
in successful international experiences.

The action of the State and its institutions is decisive in the
promotion of equity. The role of the State and the way in which it
operates must be modified to establish a State that promotes,
formulates, and executes social policies to procure equity in well-
being. This implies a commitment to improving the quality of life
and health. This new framework for public and State institutions is
determined by the configuration of the national or local social
authority that coordinates sector policies and can enter into a
dialogue with the economic authorities at the same level and
establish appropriate intersectoral coordination.

The intersectoral approach transcends the isolated,
compartmentalized vision of policy-making and organization in the
health sector. It means adopting a global perspective in analyzing
not only the health sector but health issues as well, incorporating
as much possible knowledge as possible from other public policy
areas. Viewed from the outside, the intersectoral approach is
linked with a recognition of the importance of public policies for
health and with the investigation of their impact on the general
health status of the population. Viewed from within, the
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intersectoral approach investigates the implications of specific
extrasectoral policies for every health problem in a particular
territory. The two approaches are complementary rather than
exclusive.

2.4 EMPHASIZING THE VALUE OF HEALTH PROMOTION AND DISEASE PREVENTION

Health promotion is one of the most promising strategies for
tackling the myriad health problems affecting human populations and
their environment at the end of this century. It is also a
reaffirmation of the importance of social aspects as a source and
explanation of health problems and as a resource to be mobilized to
address them. Thus, it is an important response to the biomedical
approach to public health that characterized the first 70 years of
this century.

Health promotion, moreover, is a health sector response whose
explanatory capacity and potential for intervention makes it more
accessible to society and the other contemporary movements that
have been gaining ground in recent years: sustainable human
development, the ecology movement, the right to live in cities, the
right to a dwelling, and feminism, inter alia.

2.5 SECTORAL REFORM WITH SOCIAL COMMITMENT

The reform processes under way in Latin America are fundamental
to public health, because, to one degree or another, they address
values, principles, organizations, and practices that can have a
significant impact on the health status of populations and the
organization of health systems and services— essential targets for
interventions in contemporary public health.

The reforms are not an end in themselves. They should be
understood as processes that improve the performance of health
systems and services in terms of equity, effectiveness, quality,
efficiency, sustainability, and social participation to meet the
health needs of the population, in keeping with the value systems
and aspirations of the society they serve.

Unfortunately, the majority of health sector reform processes in
Latin America have been motivated almost exclusively by the need to
cut costs and reduce spending, rather than improving the health of
our populations. Thus, efforts have concentrated on the
reorganization of health financing systems and on personal health
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care. Very few reforms consider or include other components, such
as environmental health, collective measures, essential public
health functions, or the health implications of the culture and
economy.

The reform processes have also neglected the role of the
sanitary authority in regulating diagnostic and therapeutic health
technologies. There is a manifest lack of technical and
organizational competence in the ministries of health for
exercising this function in the majority of the countries. This has
led to unbridled, uncritical technology consumption, spurred on by
the medical-industrial complex, which drives up the cost of medical
care without improving problem-solving capabilities or the quality
of care.

Finally, it should be pointed out that the sectoral reform
processes do little research on the role of the health systems and
services in highly relevant areas such as environmental health. In
other words, health systems are being “ reformed”  without an
inquiry into their role in key determinants of the health
situation, sectoral reorganization, and the corresponding reform
proposals. A priority approach in public health will therefore be
to intensify participation in the discussions on sectoral reform,
with the object of broadening the horizons of the reform to reveal
the true determinants of health.

2.6 EVIDENCE-BASED PUBLIC HEALTH

Incorporating innovation in public health demands empirical
evidence to permit its general application, since this is a
sensitive field of social intervention in which decisions affect
real life.

Evidence-based public health (EBPH), which in some contexts is
defined as “ best public health practice,”  is based on a
conscious, thorough utilization of the best evidence currently
available to support decision-making on interventions targeting
populations or specific population groups, the main object of
public health action in the domains of health protection, disease
prevention, and health maintenance and improvement (Jenicek, 1998).

The enormous challenges in health are creating a growing need
for evidence-based action in public health, which requires that the
following steps be taken (Jenicek 1998):
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• Clearly formulating the issue in terms of a public health
problem

• Searching for evidence

• Evaluating the evidence

• Selecting the best evidence for the public health decision

• Relating the evidence to the experience, knowledge, and
practice of public health

• Applying usable evidence in public health practice (policies
and programs)

• Evaluating this application and the general execution of
evidence-based public health practices

• Teaching others the practice of evidence-based public health.

2.7 FOR THE SCHOOLS OF PUBLIC HEALTH

The schools of public health have several important challenges
ahead of them. Their responses to the priority approaches proposed
here refer to their five major spheres of action: intelligence
generation and technology development in public health; teaching
and human resources development; technical cooperation with
organizations and society as a whole; political action for the
promotion of health, equity, and social justice; and direct
community action.

Reaffirmation of the values and principles of ethics, equity,
solidarity, and social justice must be the legacy of the schools of
public health for the coming generations of Latin American public
health specialists. Moreover, health protection and strategic
mediation are also nondelegable functions of the schools.

One of the areas that the schools of public health will have to
address in the future is the development of teaching and research
programs to meet the challenges of constructing a new framework for
social institutions, integrated social action, the intersectoral
approach, and expanding governance of the health sector. In this
regard, the strategic reorientation of the teaching, research, and
technical cooperation programs of the schools is fundamental to
bolster the capacity for governance in the health sector and train
personnel to engage in intersectoral coordination, without
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neglecting the need to improve managerial capacity within the
sector.

Another nondelegable function of the schools of public health is
an active political and technical role in the sectoral reform
processes, with a view to broadening their opportunities to work
effectively toward the production of health and disassociate
themselves from limited, reductionist activities to tackle the
health issues in our societies.

2.8 REMARKS

In his remarks, Dr. Robert Lawrence, Associate Dean of the
School of Hygiene and Public Health of Johns Hopkins University,
stated that he agreed in principle with the approaches mentioned
above, pointing out that their relevance and importance depend on
the health situation and trends in each country. In this regard, he
recalled the extensive work that was done in Mexico to study and
characterize the changing health conditions, a phenomenon known as
“ epidemiological transition.”  Human resources development in
public health should address responses and problems. It is here
that training and, especially, continuing education needs are
growing. Dr. Lawrence emphasized the introduction of more flexible
teaching methodologies in the traditional training programs, as
well as the role of modern technology in distance learning for
these resources.

Dr. Alejandro Cravioto also expressed agreement with the new
approaches to public health that were proposed, but emphasized that
the dissemination of information about them should be directed to
all health professionals and all professional health education.
That is, public health education should extend beyond public health
specialists or instructors. Here, he stressed the importance of
community work to encourage the acquisition of knowledge,
attitudes, and skills among the population, briefly describing the
strategies employed in his university at the different levels of
medical education, including social service and continuing
education for graduates. Dr. Cravioto observed, however, that this
requires not only changes in teaching methodologies but adaptations
and modifications in the role of students, professors or mentors,
and the institution itself with respect to community-based
training.

The Hon. Senator Sam Aymer, Minister of Health and Civil Service
Affairs of Antigua, pointed out that any attempt to establish a
profile for the new approaches in public health implies careful



2. NEW APPROACHES IN PUBLIC HEALTH

13

analysis of what they have been up to now and tracking the dynamic
of change over time.

He added that until very recently, public health was considered
the Cinderella of the health services and was understood as the
delivery of the most basic health services of the public sector.
Underestimated as a profession, public health was felt to attract
only people who lacked opportunities in the rest of the health
disciplines. This bias and misunderstanding served as a challenge
for those who, having identified the problems and the way to solve
them, developed appropriate technologies and legitimized the cause
of public health.

This approach became central to the decision-making at Alma-Ata,
contributing to the following activities:

a) Turning empirical findings into concepts.

b) Developing a common strategy to continue to strengthen and
develop service.

c) Establishing specific plans and objectives to obtain
realistic concrete results.

d) Identifying the current and potential actors and
understanding the interaction among them.

e) Developing and maintaining effective multisectoral
interdisciplinary relations among the parties directly
involved.

f) Broadening the range of providers by creating new
subdisciplines and expanding the functions of traditional
ones.

Finally, referring to new approaches, Mr. Aymer spoke of the
homeostatic relationship that should exist between service
providers and their environments and the consequent need to adapt
responses accordingly.
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3. THE ESSENTIAL PUBLIC HEALTH FUNCTIONS3

Over the past two decades, contemporary social megatrends have
added new and complex challenges to the prevailing spectrum of
operational and theoretical options in public health. Notions such
as “ the future,”  “ crisis,”  or “ crossroads”  in public health or
“ new”  public health express the dynamic of change. The concept of
public health as a commitment by society to its health ideals has
gained acceptance, competing with its two older meanings, that is,
as a duty of the State or as a field of knowledge and professional
development.

The Pan American Health Organization has engaged in numerous
efforts to support the strengthening and development of the public
health policies, plans, and programs of its Member Governments. The
analysis of critical areas of performance areas in the national
public health systems during the second half of the 1980s should be
noted. In the subsequent 5-year period (1990-1994), analysis of the
theory and practice of public health was promoted and supported as
the gateway to the review and redefinition of the field. More
recently, it has been suggested that an analysis of the most
relevant operational dimensions of public health (essential
functions) can be a catalyst in the continuing adaptation of
societies’ responses to the new challenges and approaches imposed
on them by changing realities.

There has been a movement to revitalize the public health
concepts and practices that have been observed over the past 20
years. Major efforts to redefine the functional dimensions of
public health have been made by the U.S. Department of Health and
Human Services and the Latin American and Caribbean Public Health
Education Association (ALAESP) in 1994, IM/AC/USA in 1998, the
World Health Organization (WHO) in 1996-1998, and the Pan American
Health Organization (PAHO/WHO) in 1997-1998. The emphasis on the
essential public health functions (EPHF) is motivated, inter alia,
by the need to adapt theory and practice in public health to the
dynamics of State modernization, social sector reform, a stronger
steering role in health, the changing notion of “ public,”  and
recognition of the importance of health in human development.

The EPHF are understood as “ the processes and movements in a
society that constitute sine qua non conditions for the integral
development of health and the achievement of well-being and, as
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such, orient and modulate the organization and the behavior of the
fields, sectors, and actors that make up a given Society.”  They
are justified, since they support the exercise of the sanitary
authority in the field of public health, contribute to the
strengthening and development of a suprasectoral health policy,
facilitate the harmonization of local, national, and international
approaches to the development of health and well-being, and help to
ensure that political decisions are backed up with adequate
infrastructure. The proposals presented by PAHO on the EPHF are
grounded in a broad concept of public health as a social commitment
to its health ideals; based on social practices, they are defined
in terms of processes and movements of the State and civil society.

Based on the above, six social practices, known EPHF, can be
identified that constitute the foundation for the work of the State
and society:

1) Development of Healthy Spaces and Improvement of Living
Conditions, which implies the design and promotion of
development models, spheres of action, behaviors, and linkages
aimed at fostering living conditions favorable to health.

2) Development and Strengthening of a Culture of Life and Health,
whose purpose is to guarantee respect for life and improve
equity and participation in health through the promotion and
affirmation of values, opportunities, rights, and
responsibilities.

3) Intelligence Generation in Health, to promote, generate, and
disseminate information on ideals, needs, problems, and
responses to formulate policies and make pertinent, evidence-
based social decisions.

4) Attention to Needs and Demands in Health, through health
insurance systems and services and development of the
necessary infrastructure, is intended to guarantee a
comprehensive, integrated, continuous, and quality response.

5) Assurance of the Safety and Quality of Goods and Services
Related to Health, which implies monitoring, regulation, and
quality assurance in production and marketing to guarantee the
equity, effectiveness, and suitability of inputs and
practices.

6) Interventions on Collective Risks and Health Hazards, which
implies ensuring conditions and interventions for the control
of environmental risk factors, epidemics, and disasters to
protect the population and the environment.
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The preliminary position paper of PAHO on the EPHF has been
widely distributed in the Region to encourage reflection and
analysis of the topic. The discussion generated has been very
fruitful— both the positive and negative comments. An appropriate
balance must therefore be found, grounded in the purpose of the
desired public health practice. The comments received on the EPHF
listed (or their elements) can be grouped under three major
questions. Are all of them essential public health functions? The
majority response has been “ yes,”  although many people believe
that the considerable number of functions undermines their
“ essentialness.”  Are all the essential public health functions
included? There are those who believe that some functions are
missing, although elements of them may be contained in the
functions currently proposed. What will their impact be? In the
present context of change, this question must necessarily remain
open. We believe, however, that what we call them may vary, but
that the reasons for redefining them and placing greater emphasis
on them will undoubtedly prevail.

3.1 REMARKS

Dr. Silvie Stachenko, Director of Health Policy and Services,
Regional Office for Europe of the World Health Organization,
observed that the functions assigned to the State as the steering
entity should be clarified, since in the majority of the countries,
the “ State”  does not designate an operational entity. In this
regard, it is preferable to discuss interministerial government
advisory models that would be linked with the coordination of
government policies. In addition, the degree of structural
centralization in the health system will affect the capacity of the
system to exercise the assigned functions.

An important public health function is promoting leadership and
a collaborative health model that will make it possible to mobilize
and organize resources. Coordination will prevent the duplication
of efforts and thus make a positive contribution to the credibility
of programs. The authority and corresponding responsibility should
be distributed among the various actors.

Public health actions that require community backing depend on
the good will of the community. Thus, it is important to value and
develop adequate social capital.

As essential public health functions, the development of healthy
spaces and the improvement of living conditions and the development
and strengthening of a culture of life and health to redefine the
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functional dimensions of public health imply maintaining the
healthy ecological framework indispensable for health promotion, an
aspect linked to policies aimed at protecting and safeguarding the
environment, energy, transportation, the economy, and nutrition.
The development of a culture of health among the citizenry would
facilitate decision-making in public health at the corresponding
level.

Concerning intelligence generation in health, developing a
health information system and ensuring active monitoring in this
regard are clearly traditional public health functions. It is
worthwhile to note that the WHO policy of Health for All in the
21st Century highlights some areas of monitoring systems that merit
special attention, such as the application of international norms,
standards, and regulations and progress in reducing inequity and
its impact on health. These policies also call for greater
attention to the evaluation of the reform processes.

As an essential function, attention to needs and demands in
health requires the building of infrastructure and the organization
and financing of a series of essential services, and it constitutes
a critical factor in public health. Among the various
infrastructure requirements that have been identified, the
following should be noted:

a) Technology should advance beyond the levels required by
traditional public health, since all public health functions
are supported by the scientific infrastructure.

b) Policy-making should permit learning based on the experience
gained while pursuing appropriate strategies for every
community or country.

c) The responsibility for procuring the resources to finance
public health programs cannot be evaded.

d) Equitable distribution of health programs and services is the
responsibility of public health.

e) The private sector should not be forgotten.

Experience has shown that when several capacities converge,
effective organization backed by financial resources and scientific
knowledge can be achieved. This infrastructure creates synergies
that maximize the opportunity for communities to improve their
level of health.
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The essential functions to assure the safety and quality of
goods and services related to health and the interventions on
collective health risks and health hazards rest on the regulatory
and monitoring capacity and are actually traditional public health
functions. However, the nature of the new risks and the
complexities of regulating numerous products and medical practices
pose an extraordinary challenge for public health.

Dr. Paul Halverson, of the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and
Prevention, commented on the presentation, stating that it was
clear that a consensus on the essential public health functions
could be reached that will provide a framework for the design of
health service delivery systems. He also stated that health service
delivery systems will have to be modified if a decision is made to
incorporate essential services. This represents a number of
challenges for the human resource component of the systems.

Dr. Halverson noted, moreover, that the reasons for reforming
health systems depend on the national context and the efficiency
achieved. In the United States, for example, public health
activities are carried out through a number of systems that involve
the State and a series of government and nongovernmental agencies.
A national system of public health standards is currently being
developed, whose purpose is to measure efficiency at different
points in the system. These standards, coupled with appropriate
indicators for each essential public health service, make it
possible for the people in charge of health policy to measure
progress and implementation levels in the Region. Designing this
system of indicators poses a great challenge to the staff in all
the ministries of health of the area; it is no easy task and
requires the collaboration of other agencies, including the schools
of public health. Thus, when determining what should be measured
and observed, specific programs of study will be devised to
guarantee the development of skills and knowledge that will permit
better performance as measured by these standards.

All the governments in the Region are currently implementing
health sector reform and should take advantage of the opportunity
to identify the essential public health functions and design an
appropriate monitoring system and indicators.

Next, Dr. José Miguel Lezana, Executive Secretary of the Mexican
Society of Public Health (SMSP) introduced his comments by
referring to the history, organization, and functions of the
society.

From this platform Dr. Lezana stressed the role of organizations
such as the SMSP as mediators of social demands. Concerning the
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EPHF, he observed first that the SMSP had repeatedly noted that
something was lacking that could currently serve as a guide for
adapting public health to the changing needs of the environment—
something that could substitute or complement Health for All and
its strategy of primary health care. Dr. Lezana underscored that,
in his opinion, the EPHF will fill this gap and remarked on the
high level of agreement about the new opportunities that have
opened for action in public health. He also stated that civil
society organizations should have a role in the work of society,
within a genuine climate of participation. He expressed agreement
about the State’s responsibility for monitoring fulfillment of the
EPHF, noting that the desired legal and regulatory framework for
its implementation at the country level is the purview of the State
and, in the final analysis, is built on State policies. Finally,
Dr. Lezana pointed out that the emphasis on social aspects and
health poses a danger that personal health care or the treatment of
disease will be neglected, a matter that should be adequately
addressed when formulating and implementing the PAHO proposal.
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4. IMPLICATIONS OF HEALTH SECTOR REFORM AND ESSENTIAL
PUBLIC HEALTH FUNCTIONS FOR PUBLIC HEALTH EDUCATION4

The changes in the nature of public health functions and
services in recent years have serious implications for the future
role of public health and the corresponding development of human
resources in the field.

The discussions on health sector reform tend to concentrate on
organization, financing, and service delivery, while paying little
attention to the factors that determine the health of the
population. In this regard, efforts should be made to ensure that
health sector reform leads to better health for the population and
that a public health services infrastructure is in place that
reinforces this tendency and can thus support sectoral reform.

All of this implies that reform of the health services must be
part of a larger context, and that the infrastructure must have the
technical capacity to guarantee an accurate assessment of needs, to
formulate and implement key policies, and to evaluate the
effectiveness of programs.

Part of the difficulty in setting up a modern public health
services infrastructure is that there is no clear definition of
public health. This has meant that public health services are
understood as something separate from the medical sector. A new
public health perspective would embrace all the major determinants
of health, including traditional public health and medical
services.

The new public health services infrastructure that is being
developed at the national level (Canada) and the international
level emphasizes five major aspects: communicable disease control
and environmental health; health services for special groups;
health promotion; planning, implementation, and evaluation of the
health services; and public health research. An important component
is the integrating role of the public sector.

In the majority of the countries, communicable disease control
and environmental health are at the heart of public health
functions, since, with the emergence of new diseases these
functions must also be part of the reformed systems. Furthermore,
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communicable disease control as a public health function should be
considered an integral part of sectoral reform because of their
reciprocal impact. An important prerequisite is to develop and
strengthen the ties between the centers for disease control and
other organizations. This demand is even greater in environmental
health, because of the support it requires from areas such as
geography, economics, and mathematics.

Another important area of public health is health services for
special groups (e.g., patients with tuberculosis), a responsibility
that usually rests with the public sector.

The integration of health sector institutions has increased and
is aimed at minimizing compartmentalization and duplication of
efforts, which result in poor quality services. One advantage of
integration is that it strengthens primary health care, which is
essential for health promotion.

The interdisciplinary approach to health promotion in Canada
(particularly at the University of Ottawa) is based on a model that
includes medicine, the social sciences, the health sciences,
psychology, legislation, and health administration. Even though
sectoral reform is under way in Canada and the health of the
population is of the greatest importance, health promotion per se
does not have a key role in the development of the system. Part of
the problem is that it is not totally clear which activities
pertain to this area; both the legislation and a health policy that
would call for the creation of a health promotion center, for
example, are lacking.

Sectoral reform demands the growing involvement of health
professionals in the administration and management of the health
services. Good managerial capacity is essential in the new public
health structure.

Another important aspect of a sound public health services
infrastructure is the role assigned to the public sector in the
country’s health policy, as indicated by the level of
centralization/decentralization, the degree of government
intervention in health policy, and the degree of development of the
respective public health services infrastructure. Setting up
adequate coordination mechanisms and providing continuing education
for public health professionals is indispensable if the model is to
work efficiently.
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5. TRENDS IN PUBLIC HEALTH EDUCATION5

There has been significant growth and diversification of the
postgraduate training apparatus. For example, Argentina, Brazil,
and Mexico today have 13, 22, and 14 such institutions,
respectively; Colombia, Venezuela, and the Dominican Republic have
13, 7, and 3 programs, respectively, while Chile, Guatemala,
Nicaragua, and Peru have 2 or more each. Slightly over 50% of these
institutions, which currently number approximately 100, have been
established in the past 10 years.

This expansion has not only been quantitative but qualitative as
well, with an upgrading of the faculty at several institutions.
However, most important in this development has been the growing
participation of the social sciences in public health education,
questioning the biomedical orientation that has characterized the
field. This phenomenon has shifted the emphasis in public health
education from a purely technical approach to one that involves
political action, encouraging decision-making and greater social
participation in the sector.

The debate surrounding the crisis in public health culminated in
the first Pan American Conference on Public Health Education, held
in Rio de Janeiro in 1994, where it was noted that training
institutions are facing the following challenges:

• Developing a new science based on a modern understanding of
health;

• Establishing a values system based on equity, sustainability,
and democracy;

• Forging closer ties between health workers and local
communities, getting educators and students involved;

• Strengthening interdisciplinary education;

• Striking a balance between teaching, research, and service
delivery.

This aroused a general debate in the Region on the obsolescence
of the current health paradigm and subsequent discussions in the
developed countries on the new public health that led to the
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definition of the essential public health functions. The ideas that
characterize this development in public health can be grouped into
three categories:

• Those related to basic values, which include equity and a
social commitment to the democratization of health;

• Sectoral reform, with emphasis on the role of the State in
regulation, financing, and decentralization; and

• Definition of health determinants and the adoption of
practices to improve the quality of life; transformation of
the morbidity and mortality profile; development of models of
care based on the social production of health and on the
concept of health monitoring; and emphasis on disease
prevention and health promotion.

Orientations in public health education have been identified
that include two types of influences: some related to the quality
of teaching, aimed at linking learning to practice and emphasizing
greater political participation during the course of the training,
and the other linked more to the expansion of the training
apparatus to respond to the growing demand for public health
education.

The innovative trends in education affect the supply and the
content of the education, the methodological approach, and the
relationships between the principal actors (professors and
students). The supply of education has been most affected by the
diversification, size, and growth of the programs.

On another plane, some of the innovations that have been
recognized are interinstitutional teaching activities leading to
the development of networks, as in the case of Brazil with the
Network of Government School of Health. Also, important is the
incorporation of new contents into academic curricula, focusing on
aspects of the discipline. Significant among the methodological
advances is a shift in the educational process toward greater
autonomy for students in directing their own educational
development. It is evident that the demand for public health
education no longer comes strictly from the field of medicine.

Other trends that point to a shift from the “ real school”  to
the “ virtual school”  and are thus considered “ transforming”  are
greater balance between academic and professional orientation and a
shift toward microregional programs and from self-sufficiency to
the building of new partnerships and from traditional teaching
practices to approaches that combine innovative, hands-on
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experience with the use of self-instruction and problem-solving
media and methodologies.

It is clear that despite the efforts, some problems still
persist in research, such as the general nature of the knowledge
imparted by the institutions (e.g., the preponderance of theory
over practice and the permanent lag between health content and the
content in other areas), the poor preparation of the faculty, the
existence of bibliographic literature that cannot be accessed by
the schools, and insufficient financing for research projects.
However, considerable progress can be seen— for example, the
formation of new research groups, the diversification of the lines
of research, a closer approximation to the specific realities, and
the development of strategic research.

Links between the services and education are being developed
that vary from country to country. In some places— Brazil, for
example— academic institutions occupy a position of leadership,
since they participate in the search for solutions to the problems
facing the services. In other countries, such as Colombia, the
links between academia and the services are established through
training/service agreements established by law.

As for the link between health promotion and community action,
the social interaction of schools that employ an intersectoral
approach and promote programs that address community interests has
significantly increased. In addition, the political participation
of the schools has increased, thanks to the opening created by
democratization in Latin America, which has led to significant
support for public health in various sectors of society.





6. INNOVATIVE STRATEGIES FOR PUBLIC HEALTH EDUCATION  IN  THE AMERICAS

27

6. INNOVATIVE STRATEGIES FOR PUBLIC HEALTH EDUCATION IN
THE AMERICAS6

For the past 50 years, the schools of public health have been
collaborating in the design of public health services. They have
developed technologies that have enabled them to gauge the
magnitude of the damage to health, centrally planning interventions
and evaluating their outcomes. They have trained health
administrators, epidemiologists, health educators, statisticians,
and other specialists, who have been instrumental in getting the
new health services up and running. The schools have devoted
themselves almost exclusively to education, research, and service
delivery, with a view to establishing organizations based on the
logic of “ command and control.”  This logic today has a limited
capacity to respond to the challenges posed by the marketplace in
the organization of the health systems.

The new demands in human resources development, especially in
training, can be summarized in the following statement: if up to
now we have needed executives who know how to do things well in
health, today we need “ decisionmakers”  and leaders of health
organizations who can make other people do things well, through
incentives and appropriate regulatory frameworks.

Today, public health education, and the schools of public health
in particular, are operating in a scenario with two fundamental
contexts. On the one hand, they are influenced by the knowledge and
technology development in public health and, on the other, by the
socioeconomic and cultural context of their environment. Both
contexts are marked by the change and uncertainty characteristic of
modern life. The “ new”  public health must strike a balance
between the health systems’ preference for acting as mediators
between opposing interests and health and the practical need to
organize health services as rationally and effectively as possible.

Health in the Americas requires schools of public health that
are respected as representatives of the “ state of the art”  in
knowledge and technology development in public health. The schools
must be academic centers that are independent of the conflicting
interests in the change and development processes of the health
systems; they must serve as both a forum and an opportunity for
discussion and reflection; they must generate knowledge and
technology; they must be leaders in human resources education, with
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the capacity to develop policies and manage several types of health
care organizations; and, they must be established in communities
organized to serve people and their expectations in health.

The mission of the schools of public health is to help to
achieve optimal health conditions in a territory for the population
as a whole and for individuals, influencing health outcomes with
their educational strategies, research, technology development, and
technical cooperation. Their mission is also to promote equity and
efficiency in the use of health resources and the will to make
people the center and focus of the entire health system.

In attempting to fulfill their duty, the schools face the
problem of adapting to new realities and scenarios. Moreover, their
compartmentalized structure and their difficulties in working with
an interdisciplinary approach constitute real obstacles. However,
it should be pointed out that they have the capacity to take charge
of the integral development of public health in an environment
marked by the search for knowledge, intellectual freedom, and
methodological rigor. This gives them a high degree of independence
from the interests present in the health reform scenario, which is
one of their basic assets. Despite the difficulties, the health
reform scenario offers a great development opportunity for schools
that know how to reorient their work appropriately.

The following development strategies are proposed to strengthen
the various capacities of the schools of public health:

1) Develop the capacity for political articulation to move from
cloistered isolation toward active incorporation in decision-
making in health.

" Establish consultative bodies with the participation of
political and technical representatives of the health
services.

" Serve as an opportunity for high-level discussions on
health policy.

" Utilize the mass media to elicit support in relevant areas
for policy-making in health.

" Strengthen the “ culture of health”  in the population.

" Promote ongoing contact with the health services.

2) Develop pedagogical theory and teaching capacity to shift from
the training of uncritical administrators of the model to the
education of health executives with the capacity for
leadership, problem-solving, and negotiating and developing
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networks. That is, move from certainty to the uncertainty
imposed by modern life.

" Establish flexible, mass programs at a high academic
level.

" Apply problem-solving methodologies, identifying the real
problems of the health teams responsible for specific
territories and contributing to their solution through the
educational process.

" Train new actors to participate in decision-making in
health.

" Develop networks of graduates.

" Invest in the areas with the most critical knowledge
deficits, such as health economics, clinical epidemiology,
and statistics.

" Strengthen bioethics in public health.

" Establish mechanisms to ensure that graduate theses
reflect the programs’ usefulness.

3) Develop the capacity for research and technology development
to shift from the reproduction of knowledge to its active
generation.

" Develop evidence-based public health.

" Develop appropriate and applicable technologies for
solving the real problems of the health systems.

4) Develop technical cooperation in order to step from education
for education’s sake to education for the achievement of
useful outcomes for actors in the health sector.

5) Identify useful capacities outside the schools and develop
partnerships of mutual interest.

6) Develop the managerial capacity of the schools of public
health, or turn traditional management into modern management
based on quality and results.

7) Move toward economic autonomy.

8) Promote multiannual planning with clear goals.

9) Develop interdisciplinary projects as a valid response to the
problems of today and as a concrete way of producing the
structural change required by the schools of public health.
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7. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The Conference was an opportunity for reflection and sparked a
broad debate on public health education in the Region that focused
on the implications of the essential public health functions and
sectoral reform processes for the development of the human
resources that will be working in such an important a field as
health.

The purpose of the group work was to secure the widest possible
range of opinions about the topic in question, given the
geographical and professional diversity of the Conference
participants with respect to public health.

Essentially, the groups explored and discussed the following
aspects:

a) The demands of health sector reform and the essential public
health functions on public health education.

b) Critical analysis of the current influence of the educational
institutions in public health on health sector reform.

c)   Proposed strategies for the future development of public
health education, within the context of changing health in
the Americas.

Even though this latter topic was not specifically mentioned in
the discussion guidelines, the working group devoted itself first
to a critique of HSR processes in the Hemisphere, evaluating the
positive and negative impact of these changes.

Recognizing the enormous challenges facing public health
education in the new Latin American context of the 21st century,
the participants generally made useful and significant
contributions that definitively set the stage for the future
agenda. These contributions, which grew out of the special
presentations summarized in this report and the comments about
them, as well as the efforts of the five working groups of
participants, are collected below.
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7.1 CONTEMPORARY CHALLENGES AND APPROACHES TO PUBLIC HEALTH

The reasons for health system reform depend on the national
context and the efficiency of the systems. However, the most
important one is that policymakers recognize that the specific
health service plans are what determine the differential, but real,
costs. This is important because the limited financial resources of
the countries in the Region must be utilized in a way that will
permit the maximum efficiency in health service delivery systems
and equity in access, as well as good coordination between public
and private providers.

The role of governments as the steering agencies in the health
sector is considered fundamental. It stems from their capacity to
regulate the various actors in the health systems, to lend
coherence to the changes, and to adhere to universally accepted
principles. However, the need to ground this steering role in a
social consensus on the changes that must be promoted in key areas
of the health systems cannot be emphasized enough.

The design of a national system of public health standards to
measure the efficiency of the system at the different levels is a
challenge for the personnel of all the ministries in this area.
Such a system would make it possible for health policymakers to
monitor progress in the implementation of the reforms. This task is
not an easy one and requires the involvement of other agencies,
including the schools of public health. However, the sectoral
reform processes offer a unique opportunity to assume this task
that should not be missed.

Part of the success of the public health services lies in their
substantial contribution to the decline in many communicable
diseases and to their positive impact on the environment. Despite
their achievements, however, when discussing new approaches it is
essential to acknowledge the need to strike the necessary balance
between health service institutions and their environment, and
consequently, to adapt responses appropriately. In this regard, to
meet the challenges of the 21st century the following requirements
must be met:

• Delivery of public health services must be the responsibility
of a consortium that includes the State

• Health services financing must include new forms of insurance

• The advances in technology must  strengthen the new approaches
to public health
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• Greater emphasis must be placed on adolescent health

• Service providers must have the capacity to manage chronic
diseases

• The services and alternative treatments offered by traditional
medicine must be taken seriously.

7.2 HEALTH SECTOR REFORM (HSR)

One important aspect of the changes that was underscored was the
progress made toward the separation of functions and the
introduction of a culture in which the results are evaluated by
financing entities and service providers. There was also agreement
on the importance of decentralization and greater emphasis on the
local level as a positive aspect of sectoral reform. The role of
HSR in cost-cutting was also mentioned. Another area equally
emphasized was the modernization of public administration,
characterized by the introduction of modern management techniques,
which make it easier to evaluate results, and management goals and
indicators for the negotiations between funding entities and
service providers. Finally, quality and the qualitative aspects
linked to people’s perception of their health needs and the way in
which they are met were a major concern . Social activism among
entities such as educational institutions and nongovernmental
organizations was regarded by some groups as a contribution of HSR
that was worth mentioning, although others felt that it was not.

The negative aspects cited most often were the inordinate
emphasis of HSR on the treatment of disease to the detriment of
health promotion, disease prevention, and organized social
participation. The failure to address environmental issues was also
mentioned. Weak State regulation of the private sector in insurance
and health service delivery was also considered a serious
shortcoming.

There was a general consensus that one negative aspect of HSR is
its overemphasis on economic efficiency. Some considered the lack
of intersectoral articulation a shortcoming, and nearly everyone
agreed that the privatization of certain basic State regulatory
functions is as well. Other negative aspects are the rising cost of
services and the growing inequity in access to the services in some
countries of the Region.

In the opinion of the participants, HSR has turned out to be a
double-edged sword for the schools of public health. The changes



II PAN AMERICAN CONFERENCE ON PUBLIC HEALTH EDUCATION

34

have posed many challenges, but the schools have not had
significant access to resources from the multilateral financing
agencies (IBRD, IDB) that are promoting the changes; instead,
foreign or national consultants have provided the input to these
agencies. This has been evident whenever there has been a need to
investigate relevant problems whose study has not been requested by
the governments or agencies in question. In some cases, the schools
have been excluded because decisionmakers in both government and
the financing agencies have made an a priori diagnosis that they
are technically backward; in others, the schools have excluded
themselves because their academic communities oppose the
orientation of the HSR.

At the same time, there was agreement that most of the schools
of the Region, particularly those of Latin America, have been
marginalized by their failure to develop the necessary capacities
and technologies. The lack of an interdisciplinary approach in
research and in the management of the schools has contributed to
their isolation; this has been exacerbated by the persistence of a
traditional approach to public health that has not assimilated the
explosion of perspectives and actors in the health systems. In the
view of some participants, the schools have preferred to remain on
the margin so that they can offer facile, unconstructive criticism
of the process. However, since the schools have the necessary
potential for comprehensively meeting the new demands, there was
agreement on the need for them to actively participate in the
process of change, criticizing from within and monitoring the
processes on a continuing basis to keep them within the principles
universally accepted as the foundation of the health systems.

7.3 ESSENTIAL PUBLIC HEALTH FUNCTIONS

The essential public health functions should be defined, and
public health education should attempt to adopt a more complex
vision of health (health is not the mere absence of disease),
emphasizing the need for the State to assume heavy responsibility
in the regulation and orientation of the changes and adhere to the
principles of equity, solidarity, and efficiency. The theme of
values in the changes came up repeatedly during the Conference, as
did recognition of the need to delve more deeply into the ethical
aspects of public health decisions.

In the opinion of the group, there is an important gap or
“ missing link”  today between the EPHF and HSR.  It exists because
of the schools’ limited leadership capacity for designing health
policy and influencing decisionmakers. Blind to other
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perspectives— i.e., economic or environmental— leadership becomes
even more difficult for them. Correcting this flaw is essential to
bring the two approaches--promotion of a culture of health and
access to quality health services for the entire population— closer
together and striking the proper balance among the changes to be
instituted in the health sector.

The participants considered it essential to increase community
organization and participation in decision-making on changes in the
health sector. Furthermore, they felt that community influence in
this area can only be achieved by heightening community awareness
about public health problems. As negative factors they pointed to
the lack of standards and tools to measure the fulfillment of the
major objectives of the change, such as equity, access to the
services, and the integrity of the services. One of the groups felt
that one new EPHF would be the ability to translate public health
research into concrete health policies.

7.4 HUMAN RESOURCES DEVELOPMENT IN PUBLIC HEALTH

It should be recalled that sectoral reform has major
implications for human resources development in public health.
Human resources are critical to the development of the public
health services infrastructure. Successful sectoral reform demands
that public health workers— and not necessarily physicians— be
adequately trained. Nurses, as the principal point of contact
between patients and the health system, have a key role to play.

7.5 POLICY ORIENTATIONS

Human resources development policy should thus be consistent
with the objectives and programs of the sector and should be
designed with the collaboration of other organizations. It is
therefore recommended that public health systems be guided by clear
and specific public health goals, that human resources plans and
policies be expanded to include all relevant aspects, that long-
term plans be more thoroughly analyzed, and, finally, that the
links between the health, social services, and education sector be
strengthened.

Instead of producing traditional health professionals, the
schools of public health should concentrate on developing
leadership. The programs for public health education are called on
to develop leaders and managers who are willing to take risks;
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people with the capacity to establish an efficient, effective, and
equitable health services system. There is a real need to train
public health managers at the graduate (master’s degree) level and
to train the management teams of local health systems and public
health institutions.

In the context of sectoral reform, policy implementation in
public health education requires certain abilities. In essence,
there is a need to understand the elements of strategic management,
in which it is important to spell out the objectives at the start
of the process; to delegate responsibility (here, the degree of
decentralization in the organizational structure of each country
will be reflected in the results of the reform); to draft
legislation, a mechanism that is important but insufficient in
itself, because its existence does not necessarily guarantee
automatic implementation of the reforms; to use financial
incentives to facilitate change or maintain the progress made; and
finally, to take appropriate steps to move ahead with the desired
change, which will depend on structures and the political and
economic situation of the governments involved.

Concerning the priority development areas for the schools most
actively involved in the changes, it was noted that human resources
must be developed who are capable of leading the reform processes
at the different levels of work, in keeping with the principles
mentioned above.

There was agreement on the need for the schools of public health
to serve as agents of change, supporting causes of collective
interest, promoting the discussion of alternative proposals, and
forging partnerships with different social sectors and local
governments. At future conferences of this type, public health
professionals should include a greater diversity of approaches in
their discussions (environmental, economic, etc.).

It was acknowledged that the schools should exercise greater
leadership and have the capacity to exercise flexible, autonomous
resource management and to reduce the obstacles sometimes imposed
on them by the universities' rigid regulatory frameworks. The
schools should promote innovation, actively seeking out and
promoting the expertise of the different areas of the health
systems and encouraging its replication or dissemination. In this
same vein, evidence-based decision-making is a fundamental
development area that must be promoted by the schools. Modern
communication strategies are essential for disseminating the work
of the schools and for securing better and broader participation by
these institutions in the scenario of the changes.
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The participants also mentioned the dissociation between the
work of the health services and academia. It was also considered
essential to diversify the education offered by the schools and to
adapt it to the need to produce leaders of change at the different
levels of authority, bearing in mind the diversity of interests and
professional backgrounds of the parties in question. All the groups
considered it necessary to show specific products that would
attract students and respond to the demands of HSR. They also
indicated the need to combine technical and political aspects in
educational programs and the learning environment. It was clear to
the groups that negotiating capacity and consensus should be
generated at every level, together with other skills to promote the
training of leaders rather than administrators. Labor relations
should also be part and parcel of the knowledge, skills, and
attitudes that graduates of the schools of public health should
acquire.

7.6 STRATEGIES FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH EDUCATION

Two types of influences have been identified in public health
education. The first is connected with the quality of the teaching
and seeks to link learning to practice in the health services, to
encourage strategic research, and to emphasize greater political
participation in the course of the training. The second is
concerned more with adapting the potential of the training
apparatus to a higher demand for public health education,
advocating decentralized teaching and distance learning, with
emphasis on autonomous learning based on problem-solving.

Educational supply has been affected by the diversification of
the programs available. However, the new contents of the public
health curricula should be noted, especially the importance
attached to ethics and bioethics, the introduction of more modern
interpretations in the social sciences, the greater emphasis on
epidemiology applied to the health services, the use of more
sophisticated quantitative analyses in epidemiological approaches.
The broad diversification of management to incorporate aspects such
as health economics and contents which will make it possible to
manage the “ ends”  of policy administration in the system,
together with the more traditional aspects for managing the
“ means”  are also essential.

As for methodological advances, the emphasis in the teaching
process has shifted from the professor to the student, giving the
student greater autonomy in directing his training. This strategy
can be seen in modular training courses that include some hands-on
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training and especially in distance learning. This latter approach,
whose use is growing in the schools, is becoming increasingly
important with decentralization and the expansion of the potential
market at the municipal level. The new educational orientation also
includes the problem-solving approach, which has become the method
for continuing education, so called not for the temporal continuity
of the process, but for the adoption of a strategic approach that
enables professionals to steer their own development. This process
is centered on routine activities and attempts to identify the
problems encountered in the work of professionals, seeking to
overcome them and improve their performance.

The public targeted by the training programs has also grown,
following the same trend toward decentralization of health services
management to the municipal levels. This has reached the point
where the demand in certain situations has outstripped the supply
already augmented by the schools. In addition, the type of
professional who wishes to study public health today comes not only
from medicine, but psychology, anthropology, sociology, and even
administration. Health services administrators are placing growing
demands on public health education.

The participants listed the following as capacities that must be
developed by the various actors in public health education in the
Americas:

7.6.1 Political Articulation

To bolster the presence of the schools of public health in the
changing health scenario, it was considered fundamental:

• To enter into concrete agreements with national and local
governments, parliamentary groups, and other actors involved
in the change. This would guarantee the schools an opportunity
to engage in a serious, independent, and dispassionate
discussion of the main alternatives for transforming the
health systems and promoting the integral development of
health in the Hemisphere (national health forums).

• To strengthen the various disciplines involved in high-level
decision-making in health and to make deliberate efforts to
study policies and policy-making in the specific reality of
the Hemisphere.

• To develop the capacity for the critical analysis of the
national and international evidence that will serve as the
basis for decision-making to address specific problems or
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areas in the health systems that require structural
adjustment.

• To strengthen ties with the existing public health
associations and to promote the development of these groups
where they do not exist.

• To strengthen ties among the schools of public health (ALAESP,
for example).

• To strengthen ties between schools in the national and
international area to identify common indicators and
measurement tools, as well as mechanisms for monitoring and
evaluating HSR.

• To design mass communication strategies to help the schools
position themselves in the community scenario and decision-
making on HSR.

• To invite government institutions, nongovernmental
organizations, and the community in particular, to participate
in discussion forums or educational events on health sector
reform.

7.6.2 Pedagogical and Teaching Capacity

In order to improve education and make it both attractive and
useful to those with an interest in public health, the following
was proposed:

• Make the curricula flexible, establishing a common core of
knowledge, attitudes, and skills; adapt the training to the
professional background, skills, and interests of the
students.

• Offer two levels of education, one for the general population
and another for public health specialists. New skills should
be developed at the undergraduate and the graduate level.

• Develop competencies for leadership and change, such as
strategic mediation, negotiating skills, and, especially,
critical analysis.

• Forge ties with institutions and individuals devoted to the
study of bioethics in order to delve more deeply into the
ethical implications of public health decisions and undertake
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an in-depth analysis of concepts and values such as equity and
efficiency.

• Develop the disciplines that are weak, for example:

" epidemiology

" policy design and implementation

" health economics

" financial management

" technology assessment

" leadership and negotiation

" marketing and communication

" project management and evaluation

• Include training in health service activities. Use staff with
recognized capacity and practical experience in the health
services as educators or “ executives in residence.”  Create
external advisory committees to assist the schools in adapting
their programs.

• Promote self-teaching and skill development by having students
solve real problems.

• Develop “ intelligence units”  at the schools to monitor the
external environment by analyzing the data and potential
future scenarios.

7.6.3 Research and Technology Development

• Identify “ expertise”  in key areas of the health services
that can serve as the basis for developing useful and
replicable technologies.

• Integrate research into technology development to improve the
services.

• Generate and critically analyze national and international
evidence that will serve as the foundation for better
decision-making in health sector reform.

• Develop multidisciplinary research projects that will make it
possible to view problems from different perspectives. An
important added element would be interdisciplinary research to
facilitate a shift in the management of the schools from a
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compartmentalized system to one that is more modern and
interrelated.

• Establish a shared “ virtual library”  for the schools in the
Region that houses essential information constituting solid
evidence for decision-making in key areas of change.

7.6.4 Technical Cooperation

• Foster closer ties between public health and clinical
practice, especially in key areas such as family medicine.

• Promote partnerships between schools with different levels of
development in the Region to address the most pressing
problems of the less developed schools with respect to the
changes in their environment.

• Provide technical assistance to specific projects aimed at
improving the quality of health services supply in specific
territories where it is possible to evaluate the results of
innovative practices.

• Develop support groups for the health sector reform to monitor
changes through a dialogue with multilateral agencies.

7.6.5 Modern Management of the Schools

• Review the administrative procedures of the universities,
putting incentives in place to encourage the schools'
involvement in this area, within the context of the reforms.
Among them:

" Examine the current system to determine where specific
extension activities are feasible.

" Develop mechanisms to formalize ties between schools or
departments, with a view to conducting joint projects
(joint degrees with schools of nursing, engineering, etc.)

" Develop research teams composed of academics from different
schools or departments to analyze the impact of HSR on
equity, access, health outcomes, the balance between
preventive and curative care, and the capacity of human
resources for public health.

" Establish joint agreements with governments and the schools
of public health to promote research and education that
targets key areas and problems.
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" Review the academic evaluation and incentive systems for
teaching staff in order to facilitate effective
participation by the schools in the reform processes.

" Promote funds to support health policy research in key
areas of HSR.

Like other State organizations, the schools in Latin America not
only face external constraints on their autonomy but an
organizational culture that has not adapted to the modern
management practices being imposed on public and private
institutions; that is, evaluation of results and multiannual
planning, with clear goals and responsibilities defined for both
the institutions and the people in charge. An effort to advance in
this direction is indispensable.

Betting on interdisciplinary education is also betting on
organizational change. The schools are not likely to change their
structure by fiat. Moving from a traditional, compartmentalized
departmental structure to a matrix-type structure will be easier if
it is based on common work experience rather than specific
problems.
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8. EPILOGUE

The final plenary session was presided over by Dr. Samuel Aymer,
Minister of Health of Antigua and Barbuda. During the planning for
the II CPESP and the construction of a new agenda for human
resources development in public health in the Region, Dr. Fernando
Muñoz, the Rapporteur of the Conference, read the preliminary
summary of the conclusions and recommendations (individual reports
in the Annex), whose final version is found on the previous pages
of the present report.

Next, the participants put together a series of general
recommendations for consideration by the schools of public health
and public health institutions of the Region and by the Pan
American Health Organization (PAHO) on projects to support human
resources education in public health.

They suggested that PAHO reiterate its recommendation to the
governments to assign greater importance to human resources
development in public health and give greater responsibility to
educational institutions; this will enable the schools to take part
in advising the teams responsible for human resources development
in the ministries. They also suggested that the ministries support
and promote operations research, program evaluation, and specific
staff training by the educational institutions.

Both the schools and PAHO should make efforts to encourage the
exchange of experiences, students, and educators, as well as
ongoing communication between the schools and related educational
institutions in the Region. A website sponsored by ALAESP and PAHO
would help in this regard.

Furthermore, the schools of public health, in conjunction with
PAHO, should promote the development of networks that will make it
possible to take advantage of the experiences of the various
institutions to deal with problems of regional interest. They
should also encourage the creation of national forums to support
the reforms, establishing work agendas based on the specific
problems of each country.

It is recommended that PAHO program activities to guarantee
monitoring of the progress made by each country with respect to the
essential public health functions and sectoral reform. It is also
recommended that PAHO assist the schools of public health in
reviewing the incentive system to encourage academics to become
actively involved in the reform processes.
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Finally, in addition to congratulating PAHO on its support for
public health education, the Conference requested the Organization
to continue with the task, establishing a short- and medium-term
work agenda to evaluate the results of the changes deemed necessary
today. This agenda should include activities that foster respect
for the public health education provided by the schools of public
health and related institutions of the Region— respect that should
ultimately be obtained from health professionals and the population
at large and maintained over time.

Although obtaining respect for public health education is a
difficult task, it can be accomplished by establishing flexible
institutional structures to forecast changes in the environment and
adapt to them. It does not involve seeking recognition for the
schools as experts because of their erudition but because of their
capacity to attract public health workers and put the institutional
structure and experience at their service that will enable them to
develop the ability to forge partnerships, demonstrate real
influence, and solve specific problems.

It should not be forgotten that health is about people and for
people; thus, people should be the center and the measure of the
work in health. Health is also the task of the State and requires
consensus and a long-term perspective. Rather than a reality that
must be taken into account, ideological pluralism in health is a
condition that must be actively sought to complement the different
perspectives and understand that all of them have a place in the
scenario of change.

At the closing session, in successive statements Drs. Daniel
López Acuña, representing PAHO; Paulo Buss, representing ALAESP;
Luis Felipe Abreu of UNAM, representing the Mexican consortium of
institutions; and Sam Aymer, representing the English-speaking
institutions, made a joint commitment to: a) publishing and
disseminating the conclusions and recommendations of the
Conference; b) based on these conclusions and recommendations,
promoting the development of a new regional agenda for human
resources development in public health, with the consensus of the
relevant actors in the Hemisphere; and c) helping to lend viability
and feasibility to the resulting hemispheric plan of action to
secure the desired changes.

As the final agenda item, Dr. José Luis Zeballos, PAHO/WHO
Representative in Mexico, formally closed the event.
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9. REPORT

9.1 GROUP Nº 1

Moderator
s:

Bernardo Villalobos,
Costa Rica
Omayra Hernández,
Colombia

Rapporteu
r:

Ramiro Echeverría,
Ecuador

The group questioned the unidimensional concept of State reform,
health sector reform, public health, and essential public health
functions contained in the questions, noting that the experiences
in the countries vary because of their dissimilar national
development processes.

However, it did recognize some common characteristics of the
health sector reform processes under way, identifying the negative
and positive impact on the health of our populations:

9.1.1 Negative Impact

• Decreasing State responsibility in health, manifested in
budget cutbacks, the transfer of responsibility to the local
level without the necessary resources, cost recovery practices
that adversely affect groups with limited resources, etc.

• Deregulation and delegitimization of public control over the
private sector.

• Inordinate emphasis on the economic efficiency of the reforms
and the increasingly biomedical approach to the health/disease
process.

• The rising cost of care and increasing inequity in access to
the services.

9.1.2 Positive Impact

• Greater importance assigned to the national level and the
possibility of social strengthening, greater participation by
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civil society in various aspects of health, greater
professionalism by the State.

• Participation in health promotion by processes and actors
working in the fields of education, social welfare, the
environment, municipalities, community organizations, and
NGOs.

• Modernization of public administration, with a view to
developing administrative/management talents and
accountability and social control mechanisms, which are
indispensable to the reform processes.

• Sectoral and intersectoral vision to implement health
interventions--a vision that extends beyond the traditional
sphere of activity of the ministries of health.

In short, given the evidence of deficiencies in the health
sector reform processes, it is necessary to underscore the need for
the State to exercise a steering role, as well as the urgency of
broadening the vision of sectoral reform to extend beyond the
health services to include the development of the essential public
health functions in these processes. All of this must be based on
substantive values such as equity, solidarity, and active
participation by all actors in society.

Taking this as their frame of reference, the group noted that
the relationship between the reform processes and human resources
education in health is not linear; the participation of the schools
of public health in sectoral reform has varied widely in the
countries, ranging from zero to full support for the processes and
has depended more on coincidence than on the reform proposals
adopted.

Nevertheless, the group recognized that, given the socioeconomic
and health crisis in our countries, there is a common objective,
which is to bring all actors together to improve the health
conditions of our populations, especially the most disadvantaged
groups, and to promote change. Here, it will be essential to define
the State’s responsibility for guaranteeing equity, solidarity,
comprehensiveness, quality, and efficiency in the access to and
utilization of the health services and for improving health
conditions by mobilizing all social actors. Human resources
development and the pressing need for the universities and
especially the schools of public health to participate assume a key
role in these processes.
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Accordingly, the schools of public health face challenges in two
areas:

Externally:

They must develop their capacity to participate actively in the
processes of change, supporting causes of collective interest,
promoting alternative proposals, creating opportunities for
discussion and debate, and forging partnerships with other sectors,
especially the community and local and regional governments.

Internally:

They must develop the necessary technical and managerial
capacity and greater administrative and financial autonomy,
negotiating power, and leadership, as well as a policy and mass
communication strategy.

The purpose is to procure the active inclusion and participation
of the schools in the reform processes. This will be accomplished
through human resources education to promote innovation, critical
thinking, and a concrete contribution to knowledge, together with a
commitment to changing the particular social reality and health
situation of each country.

9.1.3 Position Paper: Implications of Health Sector
Reform and Essential Public Health Functions for Public
Health Education

In the current context of change, heterogeneity, and uncertainty
surrounding the debate on health sector reform, it was emphasized
that health for all is the ultimate goal of every government policy
and, moreover, that economic growth should contribute to
sustainable social and human development. We therefore state that
in no case should the means constitute an end in themselves.

The State, as the repository of a nondelegable role, must be
responsible for unhesitatingly implementing the activities for
which it is responsible to support the ethical values of equity,
solidarity, and social justice. This must be the framework for
health policy action, which must ensure adequate participation by
the schools of public health, whose mission should not be usurped
by policy-making entities or practice in the services. The schools
of public health should be linked to research, training/action, and
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evaluation, maintaining the constant critical attitude necessary
for change and improvement.

9.1.4 Innovative Strategies for the Development of
Public Health Education

Two areas that constitute the framework for the strategy
recommendations should be highlighted to emphasize that health
sector reform is not a unidimensional process in Latin America.

• Heterogeneity of the reform process

• The need to develop the strategies nationally; that is, the
best strategy is one based on each particular reality

Within this framework, the proposed strategies have been broken
down into the following Strategy Areas:

a) Health policy:

" Permanent forums should be created with the participation
of the various sectors of society (governmental,
nongovernmental, private organizations and international
agencies). This demands an implicit process of consensus-
building as an accessory strategy for the reform. This
ongoing forum should consist of a single entity that acts
as an "academic and operational compass" for training,
policy-making, and health services institutions.

" Promotion of health sector reform as State policy, in
which it is defined as an intersectoral social objective.

" Incorporation of sectors outside health in the discussion,
analysis, and implementation of the reforms to guarantee
that other actors are fully involved in the process.

" Promotion of the reform initiatives and broad
participation by local governments, social and economic
sectors, and civil society in general.

b) Research

" Definition of the thematic areas or lines of research in
concert with the health services and other social
organizations to broadly and objectively address concerns
about the reform and permit adequate monitoring in the
Region of the Americas.

" Comparative multicenter studies on the scope and
limitations of the reform process. It is suggested that
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ALAESP, in coordination with PAHO and other bodies, call
for an initiative in this field that would guarantee the
involvement of all their members in the countries.

" Creation of research programs that foster collaboration
and the building of strategic partnerships with other
sectors.

" Participation in the competition for existing funds and
the creation of new funds for research on reform.

c) Human resources education

" Promotion of a multidisciplinary approach and an
interdisciplinary work perspective

" Linkage with undergraduate programs

" Opening of curriculum corridors at the undergraduate and
graduate level, permitting students in the social sciences
and/or engineering to take formal courses linked with
health sector reform or health policy (for example,
working with an interdepartmental or interorganizational
management perspective).

" Training programs should adopt a more eclectic vision that
embraces the classroom, the community, and the health
services. At the same time, they should promote a broad
concept of health problems, combining the necessary
technical and policy elements for a comprehensive approach
to the reform processes.

" The cooperation agencies should support exchange programs
between schools in the Region, an activity that could be
coordinated by ALAESP. It is also important to promote the
participation of medical schools within FEPAFEM. Finally,
PAHO must strengthen its support for the schools of public
health in the Hemisphere.

9.2 GROUP Nº 2

Coordinat
or:

Jorge Lemus, Argentina

Rapporteu
r:

Miguel A. Garcés,
Guatemala



II PAN AMERICAN CONFERENCE ON PUBLIC HEALTH EDUCATION

50

9.2.1 Starting Point

The group considered it important to discuss the origin and
meaning of health sector reform, both generally and in the
individual context of each country.

Achieving a consensus on the theory and practice of public
health is necessary for defining and discussing its essential
functions and their impact on the health of populations. In this
regard, the “ essential" in the EPHF refers to what is
indispensable, stable, and permanent in the processes and subject
matter--not to what is minimum or basic.

The group believes that the EPHF should precede HSR and not be
viewed as a consequence of it (which apparently has occurred).
Similarly, it is evident that the sectoral reform has not taken the
schools of public health into account.

Discussion topics:

a) Origin and nature of the reforms

b) The concept of “ public health”

c) Links between the health services, academia, and the schools
of public health

d) Analysis of the EPHF in terms of their comprehensiveness and
relevance

9.2.2 Origins and Characteristics of the Reform

The group felt that the origins of health sector reform should
be determined by means of a historical, political, and economic
approach to the development of the countries of the Region, since,
the reform is related essentially to the political and economic
trajectory of the countries and not to the specific health
conditions, health needs, and health resources of the population
and the States.

It argued that health sector reform has its origins in the
international financial organizations— the World Bank, IDB— who
proposed it after the "lost decade" (1980-1990), together with the
establishment of regimes that would make democratic processes
viable in the Region. The reforms have therefore been proposed as a
compensatory mechanism within the structural adjustment policies
that will impact on the macro- and microeconomy, cushioning the
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impact of the adjustment on the population and improving efficiency
in resource utilization, within the modernization of the State.

The group was highly critical of the predominantly
individualistic and “ social welfare”  approach of the reform,
which ignores or omits the most essential aspects of public health.

Negative aspects of the reform:

• It is not geared toward producing health, since it ignores
health promotion and disease prevention.

• It does not mobilize a social response that addresses the
determinants of health.

• It does not promote an “ environmental approach.”

• It is not linked with key sectors such as education and the
environment.

• It puts certain functions that pertain essentially to the
State into private hands, or facilitates this transfer— for
example, certain regulatory components.

Positive aspects:

• Separation of the regulatory and service delivery functions.

• Separation of the insurance and service delivery functions.

• Decentralization of benefits.

• In some cases and countries, positive microeconomic results,
such as reduced maintenance costs and better quality.

The positive and negative aspects of health sector reform in the
Region vary from country to country, and in some cases its impact
is not yet evident.

The group felt that the international organizations that have
manipulated the reforms have introduced an inverse logic into the
planning of the services, with the consequent problems mentioned
above.

9.2.3 Theory and Practice of Public Health

Several members of the group criticized the proposal not to
consider public health a “ discipline,”  and while a consensus can
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be reached on a broad definition, the need to delve more deeply
into the conceptual and epistemological underpinnings of an
objective, scientific approach to the topic is evident. The
following definition was hammered out:

“ Public health is a discipline and social practice devoted to
the study of the health needs of communities and individuals and of
the factors that determine health. Based on this knowledge, it is
the responsibility of public health to define and implement
intervention policies, methodologies, and techniques, and to
supervise and control their development, equity, and quality.”

9.2.4 Links between the Health Services, Academia, and
the Schools of Public Health

The group voiced concern over the clear dissociation between the
work of the health services and academia. For example, the schools
of public health have not been involved in planning, executing, or
evaluating HSR. The group also criticized the extreme
overrepresentation of external consultants in the schools,
ministries, and other health institutions of the Region.

The group underscored the importance of bringing these spheres
of action together, noting that academia should break with its
traditional model of relative isolation from practice in the health
services and become involved in their work. The group emphasized
the need to link the plans and programs of the schools with the
ministries and other health and extrasectoral institutions,
enriching these entities and developing and strengthening mutual
support that will effectively respond to the health needs of the
population. The group felt that, in some instances, academia has
chosen “ to think from the outside,”  because it can do so safely
and risk-free, either because of political differences with the
governments or to avoid the responsibility implied by direct
involvement.

The group also felt that the schools of public health should
contribute ideas and assist in the formulation of evidence-based
policies, criticizing reforms and health systems and services, when
they deserve it, as part of their social responsibility.

9.2.5 General Thoughts on the EPHF

• The EPHF constitute a good general summary of the functions of
public health; however, each country should interpret them and
adapt them to its own context.
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• The EPHF should place greater emphasis on guaranteeing equity
in all dimensions of their work.

• In each EPHF, elements related to the development of human
resources, technology, and infrastructure should be explicitly
incorporated, as should  legislative elements to support the
essential public health functions.

• As it has been outlined, the steering role of the ministries
can be interpreted as a responsibility that is normative,
linear, and obligatory, rather than strategic, prospective,
and based on social consensus as it should be.

• The relationship between the EPHF and the universities and
other academic institutions in general should be explicitly
defined.

9.2.6 Proposed Strategy

The group pondered strategies to recommend for developing the
schools of public health in the Region, citing the following as a
starting point:

• The need to support and promote the creation of more schools
of public health in the Region among the States, governments,
and civil society institutions.

• The need to establish concrete, realistic strategies to
bolster the technical and scientific capacity of the schools
and respond to countries’ health needs.

• The need for comprehensive information management activities
in the schools (from information generation to dissemination)
and for human resources and health services development, based
on the epidemiological situation in each country. These
activities should receive the necessary support and employ a
prospective approach.

• Maintaining flexibility, quality, and mass outreach as
principles for the development of the schools— flexibility, to
better respond to the needs of the health services, the health
work force, communities, and the country as a whole, and to
adapt and understand the importance of striking a balance
between analytical and policy-making capacity and the new
techniques; quality, to obtain the best results in all health
sector reform processes; and mass outreach to meet the
specific needs of each country.
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Based on the document Innovative Strategies for the Development
of Public Health Education and the contributions of the group
members, the following strategies are proposed, together with
tactical aspects and a number of pertinent observations.

9.2.7 Political and Social Action of the Schools

For the schools to influence policy-making, it is essential that
they develop closer ties with the executive and legislative
branches of government, as well as with professional and grassroots
organizations. They must be successful in this area if they are to
influence national intersectoral policies that impact on health and
help the community and relevant organizations to meet the proposed
health targets and  assist them in developing a political discourse
grounded in science and technology. The schools should make an
effort to broaden their participation in health systems management,
exercising their critical capacity and maintaining a dialogue open
to State proposals.

9.2.8 Direct Links between the Schools and the Health
Services, Users, and the General Public

This strategy is basic for understanding the health situation
and properly orienting school programming: research, information
dissemination, education, and service. Moreover, the strategy
supports teaching and administrative decision-making regarding the
type of programs and the form they take. This would create an
opportunity for the schools to have a direct impact on health
services and communities, strengthening and legitimizing their work
and enhancing their political influence through a genuine capacity
to transform and support. Identifying successful experiences in the
health systems and services that can translate into joint projects
with the schools to enrich knowledge and practice is therefore
critical. The schools must be involved in the reforms and respond
to them creatively, critically, and proactively. Developing the
managerial capacity of health systems and services through the work
of the schools is also essential, as are proposals for intervention
and participation in the evaluations. Finally, an ongoing
relationship should be maintained with graduates of the schools to
continue their education and promote the schools' capacity to
influence the services.
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9.2.9 Integrating Research Functions with the
Development of Technologies and Procedures

The group suggested the possibility of conducting “ strategic
research”  to satisfy the need for knowledge to tackle priority
health problems or fill in essential gaps in knowledge. The results
of this research should be reflected in concrete changes in the
work of the services through the introduction of new technologies,
forms of management, or other intervention tools.

9.2.10 Bringing Public Health to the Clinic

An important area for public health is support for the clinical
setting through health promotion and disease prevention, and the
consolidation of opportunities for the application of clinical
epidemiology, without neglecting the broad expanse of social
epidemiology.

9.2.11 Defining and Promoting the Philosophical and Ethical
Role of Public Health

The group considered it necessary to define and promote the
philosophical and ethical role of public health, both inside and
outside academia, given the role of public health in the health
services and communities and among users in general.

9.3 GROUP Nº 3

Moderato
r:

Onofre Rojas, Dominican
Republic

Rapporte
ur:

Luis Felipe Abreu, Mexico

The group expressed its gratitude for the invaluable
collaboration of Eliseo Orellana of El Salvador

It considered the paper presented by Fernando Muñoz an excellent
foundation for the discussion, offering a number of additional
thoughts and proposals to improve it. It noted that:

1) Health sector reform is inseparable from State reform. It is a
response to the new realities of the global economy, such as
greater flexibility and automation. HSR entails both risks and
opportunities. At a time when the economy is demanding the
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intensive use of knowledge, a healthy, educated population
capable of making decisions and generating development
projects is essential to ensure the capacity for innovation.
Health is thus a resource for social life. It is therefore
indispensable to develop new forms of social regulation, such
as the essential public health functions, in order to permit
concerted action that will reduce the market distortions that
lead to an accentuation of social asymmetries and lack of
equity.

2) The majority of academic institutions have chosen to remain
outside the reform process. There is a pressing need to
recognize that we must jump in and become key actors in this
process. The power of the schools of public health rests in
their capacity to produce, generate, and increase the use of
information and knowledge. The schools of public health should
be intelligence centers for planning, research, and the
development of new options.

3) The group considers it important to distinguish between public
health as a social process, public health as a field of
knowledge, and public health as the occupation of a group of
experts. Public health in its broadest sense goes beyond the
health system and is the result of the concerted action of
society as a whole; as a result, it is distributive in nature
and is interwoven in the social fabric. We should therefore
promote self-organization and self-regulation, together with
initiatives by the various social actors. It is even a good
idea to talk about a state public sector and another, nonstate
sector, such as the NGOs. In this context the promotion of a
culture of health becomes very important. As cultural
institutions, the schools can play a key role in steering the
social process by becoming centers for study, consensus-
building, and ongoing reflection. Thus, the idea of forming a
school of governance in health is very attractive.

4) In the past, people were trained in standard health services
administration. Today, the main objective is to train leaders
with the capacity for research and innovation to guide the
social process that generates public health. In addition to a
knowledge of legislative aspects, adequate training in the
social sciences and the humanities, in areas such as
bioethics, is indispensable for efficiently fulfilling this
role. There is probably no single profile of the public health
professional for all conditions. However, a core curriculum
with solid training in the sciences and research can be
identified; this curriculum would be geared toward the
development of long-term capacities such as self-directed
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learning, efficient communication, teamwork, and ethical
practice.  It is also important to promote a flexible
curriculum and be open to the possibility of combining various
academic activities to facilitate research projects and
interventions using a multi- and interdisciplinary approach.

5) All aspects of the concept of evidence-based public health
should be developed. The concept of evidence-based medicine is
but an analogy, since the conclusions of controlled clinical
trials tend to be relatively independent of the context and
easily transferable. Public health activities, in contrast,
require a great deal of context, because they imply cultural,
organizational, and socioeconomic factors. They demand
considerable knowledge of the social sciences to permit
comparative health studies that will enable us to benefit from
the experience of others. Developing the capacity to conduct
research is essential for adapting or generating the knowledge
necessary for change.

6) Communication and academic exchange should be promoted among
schools at the national and international level. Forming
consortia for collaboration among institutions at the regional
and hemispheric level would make it possible to help each
country to develop its own training options. To this end, it
would be desirable to promote accreditation processes for the
schools of public health, as well as the use of innovative
technologies such as computer networks. A website should be
created that contains information on each institution's
programs and teaching methods, together with applications for
exchange programs, directories, and discussion groups.

9.3.1 Vision

The schools of public health should be conceived as centers of
health intelligence, capable of investigating, reflecting,
innovating, reporting, building consensus, and making a significant
contribution to the organization of the social response to the
challenge of health. Health is a matter for all and extends beyond
the health sector. The schools should respond to the totality of
society, significantly expanding their sphere of action. Knowledge
is power, and empowerment today means providing knowledge and
information to transform the world.
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9.3.2 Curriculum

The objective of the public health curriculum is to train
leaders with the capacity to organize the social response to the
challenge of health.

The curriculum of the schools of public health should shift from
master’s and doctoral programs in the arts in which traditional
administration predominates to master’s and doctoral programs in
the sciences. Thus, the implementation of a solid core curriculum
with a firm scientific foundation is recommended.

The core curriculum should include— according to Ernest Boyer—
four basic aspects:

1) Research, understood as the capacity to generate knowledge and
explain processes. This objective implies a firm grasp of the
social sciences, with emphasis on training in methodologies,
both quantitative and qualitative.

2) Integration of knowledge: Because it is necessary to link
knowledge with other knowledge and to find new meanings and
new options for its application.

3) Application of knowledge: The capacity to design, control, and
evaluate processes in the complex environments in which public
health activities are carried out to generate effective
interventions.

4) Social management of knowledge: To identify needs, disseminate
knowledge, communicate ideas, reach agreements, and organize
and evaluate social responses to health problems.

In addition to the core curriculum, a wide range of academic
activities should be undertaken to develop a flexible curriculum
that, from a scientific and innovative perspective, will make it
possible to address the diversity of health-related problems.

In modern education the method of teaching is as important as
the content. The idea is to promote education aimed at solving
problems and centered on the development of long-term competencies,
such as self-directed study, teamwork, creativity, the capacity to
innovate, and leadership.
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9.3.3 Reorganization of the Schools

The new situation and the current challenges of public health
demand a radical transformation of the schools, which must reach
beyond their traditional role as the trainers of specialists to
become an opportunity for the generation, dissemination, and
extension of knowledge. Knowledge in health should be disseminated
to all corners of society. We must set out to train a wide range of
health workers, from natural community leaders on up to doctors in
the sciences.

One particularly important aspect is the articulation of
continuing education networks to retrain graduates who continue to
work in the health sector.

In this regard, educational institutions need a solid core of
academics and consolidated lines of research. Only a nucleus of
leaders can channel the transformations required.

Some of the necessary actions proposed are:

a) The creation of a network for academic collaboration between
educational institutions and regional and hemispheric
cooperation consortia.

b) The search for sources of financing to transform the schools
of public health.

c) The establishment of multicenter research projects geared to
the development of new models to meet the challenge of public
health.

d) The creation of a virtual library that will facilitate broad
access to public health information. This is indispensable
for developing evidence-based public health.

e) A proposal that the III Conference focus on operationalizing
the actions and evaluating the results of the strategies
produced by this meeting.

9.4 GROUP Nº 4

Moderato
r:
Rapporte
ur:

Soledad Barría,
Chile
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9.4.1 Sectoral Reform

The health sector reform processes are driven basically by the
search for efficiency and the countries' urgent need to impose
macroeconomic adjustments. This has consequently meant dramatic
changes in the economics, administration, and operation of the
sector.

At first, the schools of public health in the majority of the
countries chose to remain outside the reform processes for
political reasons and because they lacked the tools that would
enable them to participate significantly in operational and
administrative activities. The schools, however, have gradually
become part of the process, which indicates that they have
developed the necessary skills for exerting their influence on
sectoral reform.

Sectoral reform in public health is considered a process that
gives continuity to earlier actions and whose purpose is to adapt
to the new realities.

State reform can and should be fully used to lend viability to
the necessary health sector reform activities, such as
decentralization and the democratization of health.

Sectoral reform has both a positive and a negative impact on the
health of the population and the environment in several senses as a
result of the internal changes in the sector. Some of these are the
increase in local power stemming from decentralization, greater
diversification of supply, the emphasis on regulation, the
expansion of coverage and access, the concern about the quality of
the services, and the expanded role of users.

HSR activities tend to be constrained by a number of factors:
the lack of financing and local operating capacity; the need for
new competencies, which poses a challenge for human resources
(human resources development is not included, because it is
considered just one more objective in the process); the lack of
regulation, monitoring, and control systems consistent with the
decentralization processes that would make it possible to formulate
and maintain global policies.

9.4.2 Challenges for Public Health Interventions and
Research

HSR has laid bare certain deficiencies in public health
interventions and research. There is weakness in policy design and
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implementation and in the regulatory and control systems. In terms
of real participation, the “ representation of others”  must give
way to a new concept. There is also an inability to demonstrate
accomplishments, resulting in a lack of mechanisms for self-
evaluation. Finally, there is a need to develop the capacity for
managerial action, to increase multidisciplinary activities, and to
consider cultural aspects.

The challenges to public health interventions and research can
be summarized as follows: it is necessary to develop the capacity
to demonstrate results, break with old paradigms, and establish
adequate and active communication between the schools and the
outside world. Restoring efficient leadership, developing
negotiating capacity, and building partnerships to search for
consensus figure among the challenges to be met.

Concerning the development of methodologies, there is a need to
link learning with practice; to shift from an approach based
strictly on the discipline to a problem-solving approach, and from
an institutional to a population-based approach, combining
technical with political aspects. There is likewise a need to
diversify the educational supply, which should satisfy the needs
deriving from the various contexts; and most importantly, the
ethical content of public health should be strengthened.

9.4.3 Public Health Education for Human Resources
Development

Two levels of education are recognized, one for the general
population and another specifically for the health sector, which
demands the development of new skills at both the undergraduate and
graduate level.

Greater priority should be attached to the issue of human
resources, particularly with respect to the participatory
definition of profiles and integrated management, including aspects
of labor relations.

Public health education must place renewed emphasis on the
rights of the people as the real actors.

The contents of public health education should be directed
basically to guaranteeing equity and sanitary effectiveness. In
this regard, the consideration of administrative and cultural
aspects becomes especially important. It is also important to
develop competencies and skills to deal with change and meet the
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new challenges, and to promote strategic mediation and the capacity
for negotiation and critical analysis.

With respect to the processes and actors, the need to integrate
training with practice is recognized: the schools must extend their
approach to include the workplace. Here, it should be noted that
the “ clientele”  or demand for the schools of public health is
different; and within that demand the municipios are especially
important. This translates into the need to expand and diversify
educational supply in order to attract professionals who do not
necessarily belong to the groups at the central level.

9.4.4 Problem-solving Methodologies

Shared Responsibility among the Ministries, the Health
Services, the Universities, and Other Institutions

The following development areas merit special attention:

• Planning and strategies

• Design, implementation, and monitoring of policies

• Epidemiology

• Health economics

• Financial management

• Comprehensive human resources management

• Technology assessment

• Leadership and negotiation

• Communication and marketing

• Project management and evaluation

9.5 GROUP Nº 5

Moderato
r:

Charles Godue, PAHO

Rapporte
ur:

Douglas E. Angus,
Canada
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While health sector reforms are advancing and numerous concepts
of the essential public health functions are emerging, there is an
important gap between the functions and the reforms that calls for
an effective link between them. Much has been said in this regard
about the multisectoral approach to public health, but it we must
look beyond the rhetoric: for example, are representatives of other
spheres of activity, such as the environment or finances/treasury
present at this Conference? Part of the “ missing link”  is related
to the issue of leadership, at the senior policy and management
levels and in the communities.

With respect to leadership, communities will be prepared only if
their level of awareness has been equally raised: is this an
essential public health function? More to the point, strengthening
the link between the reforms and the essential public health
functions would be facilitated if the objectives and the definition
of public health were clearly spelled out. For example, is public
health a practice or a discipline? The approaches will vary with
the response to this question. This lack of links is intensifying,
because no standards and measurement tools are available that would
make it possible to gauge the distance between the communities’
development and the sectoral reform processes.

Finally, those responsible for policy-making equate the reforms
with an increase in responsibility and are frustrated by the lack
of tangible evidence provided by public health in this regard: is
the capacity to translate research into policy an essential
function?

The group raised the following questions to guide the
discussion:

1) What experiences have group members had in attempting to forge
ties between the schools of public health, government, and the
private sector?

2) What are the common problems and challenges? What messages
could be transmitted by PAHO, given its role in international
technical cooperation?

The external pressures arising from the changes in the
public/private mix in education and practice, for example, are
significant for the schools of public health. There is an
impression that while financing is available for the sectoral
reforms, the financing for research in public health is inadequate,
since it is heavily oriented toward disease. More to the point,
there are insufficient funds to enable the schools of public health
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to demonstrate the value of the investment in public health
research that is already being conducted.

Why don’t the schools of public health respond better to these
external pressures? It appears that market forces represent a
“ double-edged sword”  for the schools. On the one hand, they lead
the schools of public health to respond to the external needs of
the public health services and personnel. On the other, the
resources are insufficient to permit the schools to meet needs
outside the market but crucial for society as a whole— for example,
disease surveillance and control, health promotion, etc. To cite
one of the members of the working group: “ we must consider not
only the value generated by a given monetary investment, but also
the importance of investing in our social values.”

It is important to note that, despite the resource constraints
and inequities, significant initiatives are also under way. Some
examples of this are the creation of community ties between the
schools of public health and local public health departments
(faculty and adjunct professors), learning based on problem-solving
and teamwork (case studies), and selected service programs
conducted by educators from the schools of public health (with
student involvement under the supervision of the professors).

Initiatives such as these are under way despite the lack of
recognition for university instructors. University incentive
systems, which value the publication of research findings above all
else, are inconsistent with an educational system based on teamwork
and problem-solving. Changes in this system will have to occur to
make the university culture more consistent with community needs.

Another example of initiatives is the use of public health
associations (at the city, state, or country level) to foster ties
between the schools of public health and governments. This approach
is useful for increasing the external outreach of the schools and

Schools of Public
Health

Public Health
Associations

MarketGovernment
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their activities and helping to demonstrate the viability of public
health education to governments and the private sector alike.

Governments and market forces are concerned about what the money
buys. The links with public health associations help to demonstrate
the importance of investing in what is valued.

Finally, it is important to realize that, in addition to
bringing the external environment to the schools of public health,
there is a need for a concerted effort to bring public health
education to the system: it cannot be a one-way operation.

9.5.1 Strategies and Recommendations

Schools of public health: internally and externally

The schools of public health must:

1) Establish more open relations with their internal and external
environment.

2) Develop a more relevant curriculum in public health.

Strategies:

a) Link the schools' information systems with the work
environment in public health.

b) Take advantage of the work experience of personnel to
define what should be required of public health
professionals through mechanisms such as:

- External advisory committees

- A survey of practicing health professionals (especially
their own graduates).

- The naming of practicing personnel as adjunct
professors.

- Positions in the schools for executives in residence.

c) Develop an internal intelligence unit at the schools to
monitor the external environment through the analysis of
information and future scenarios.

3) Review internal administrative procedures and the incentive
system to encourage the schools of public health to become
involved in their external environment.
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Strategies:

a) Examine the current system to determine where innovations
and activities geared to the external environment can be
developed.

b) Establish explicit communication mechanisms within and
between schools and departments.

c) Develop shared programs and posts with other schools and
departments; for example, school of nursing, school of
medicine, etc.

d) Conduct interdepartmental research on:

- the impact of health sector reform on equity, access,
health outcomes, and the balance between preventive and
curative care

- the impact of health sector reform on the current and
future capacity of human resources for public health.

e) Negotiate agreements or contracts with governments and the
schools of public health to conduct research and training
activities.

4) Contribute actively and significantly to the debate on health
policy.

Strategies:

a) Create a national forum on health and health policy
involving all interested parties, including the public

b) Develop explicit links with the public health
associations, where they exist, and proceed to establish
such organizations where they do not.

c) Strengthen the existing ties among the schools of public
health (ALAESP)

d) Strengthen relations among the schools at the subnational
level, making it possible to develop common measurement
tools and indicators, as well as monitoring mechanisms.

5) Invite PAHO to actively support the schools, the national
associations of public health, and their ties with the
schools.
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6) PAHO should engage in monitoring activities that especially
target the essential public health functions and the
performance of the public health systems.

7) PAHO should redouble its public health advocacy among the
ministries of health of the Americas by developing a broad
package of orientations, for example.

8) PAHO should review the current administrative mechanisms and
incentive system, in collaboration with university
authorities, to guarantee greater innovation and new and
dynamic links with the schools' external environment.

9) PAHO should promote the creation of national intersectoral
health councils headed by the ministers of health, in which
the schools can play a critical role in technical support.
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ANNEX A: AGENDA

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 11

09:00 - 10:00 INAUGURAL SESSION

Opening Remarks: Dr. Alejandro Cravioto
Dean, School of Medicine,
“ Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México (UNAM)”

Welcome: Dr. Francisco Barnés Castro
Rector, “ Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México

(UNAM)”

Remarks from PAHO: Dr. George Alleyne
Director, PAHO/WHO

Inauguration: Dr. Juan Ramón de la Fuente
Secretary of Health, Mexico

10:00  - 10:30 Break

10:30  - 11:15 Presentation:
HEALTH SECTOR REFORM AND THE ESSENTIAL PUBLIC HEALTH FUNCTIONS:
CHALLENGES FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF HUMAN RESOURCES

Presenter: Dr. Daniel López Acuña
Director, Division of Health Systems and Services
Development, PAHO/WHO

11:15  - 12:30 Presentation and comments
NEW APPROACHES TO THE PUBLIC HEALTH

Presenter: Dr. Paulo Buss
Presidente ALAESP

Comments:

Dr. Robert Lawrence
Associate Dean for Professional Education, School
of Public Health, Johns Hopkins University

Dr. Samuel Aymer
Ministry of Health, Antigua

Dr. Alejandro Cravioto
Dean, School of Medicine, UNAM

12:30  - 14:00 Lunch Break
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14:00  - 15:15 Presentation and comments
ESSENTIAL PUBLIC HEALTH FUNCTIONS

Presenter: Dr. Luis Ruiz
Regional Advisor, Human Resources Development
Program, PAHO/WHO

Comments: Dr. Paul Halverson
Division of Public Health, Centers for Disease
Control and Prevention (CDC)

Dr. Sylvie Stachencko
Director, Division of Health Policy and Services,

WHO

Dr. Roberto Tapia Conyer
Under Secretary of Disease Control and Prevention,
Secretariat of Health, Mexico

15:15  - 16:30 Work group session

16:30  - 17:00 Break

17:00  - 18:00 Work group session

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 12

09:00  - 09:30 Presentation of summary

09:30  - 10:15 Presentation
TRENDS IN PUBLIC HEALTH EDUCATION

Presenter: Dr. José Roberto Ferreira
Coordinator, International Affairs, ALAESP

10:15 - 11:00 Presentation and working group dynamics
IMPLICATIONS OF HEALTH SECTOR REFORM AND ESSENTIAL PUBLIC HEALTH
FUNCTIONS FOR PUBLIC HEALTH EDUCATION

Presenter: Dr. Douglas Angus
Director, Master of Health Administration Program,
University of Ottawa

11:00  - 11:30 Break

11:30  - 13:00 Work group

13:00  - 14:00 Lunch break



ANNEX A: AGENDA

71

14:00 a 16:00 Work group continue
IMPLICATIONS OF THE EPHF AND HEALTH SECTOR REFORM FOR PUBLIC
HEALTH EDUCATION

16:00 a 17:00 Break
Visit to Museum “ Palacio de Medicina”

17:00  - 18:00 Plenary session

FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 13

09:00  - 09:45 Presentation and working group dynamics
INNOVATIVE STRATEGIES FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH
EDUCATION

Presenter: Dr. Fernando Muñoz
Deputy Director, “ Centro Latinoamericano de
Investigaciones en Sistemas de Salud (CLAISS)”

09:45 - 11:00 Work group

11:00  - 11:30 Break

11:30  - 13:00 Work group

13:00  - 14:30 Lunch break

14:30  - 15:45 Plenary
THE FUTURE AGENDA OF PUBLIC HEALTH EDUCATION

15:45  - 16:15 Break

16:15  - 16:45 CLOSING SESSION

17:00  - 18:00 EXECUTIVE SESSION
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ANNEX B: LIST OF PARTICIPANTS

Argentina

Dr. Jorge Lemus
Subsecretario de Atención
Médica
Ministerio de Salud
Ave. 9 de Julio 1925 – Piso 10
Apartado 1332
Buenos Aires, Argentina
Fax:  (54-1) 379-9635 / 379-
9016

Dra. María Carreño Lucioni
Ministerio de Salud y Acción
Social
Buenos Aires, Argentina

Dr. Vicente Mazzafero
Director de la Escuela de Salud
Pública
Universidad de Buenos Aires
Coordinación del Cono Sur,
ALAESP
Paraguay 2155- Piso 9
1122 Buenos Aires, Argentina
Tel: (54-1) 961-9456
Fax: (54-1) 826-4616

Antigua

Senator the Honourable Sam
Aymer
Minister of Health and Civil
Service Affairs
Ministry of Health and Civil
Service Affairs
Cecil Charles Building
Cemetery Road
St. John’s, Antigua and Barbuda
Fax: (268) 462-5003

Barbados

Dr. Rao Kommu
Lecturer
Social and Preventive Medicine
School of Clinical Medicine and
Research
University of the West Indies
Cave Hill Campus
Bridgetown, Barbados

Brazil

Dr. Paulo Marchiori Buss
Diretor da Escola Nacional de
Saúde Pública
Fundação Oswaldo Cruz, Ministerio
de Saúde
Presidencia, ALAESP
Rua Leopoldo Bulhoes 1480,
Manguinhos
21041-210 Rio de Janeiro, RJ,
Brasil
Tel: (55-21) 290-0484 - Fax:
(55-21) 280-8194

Dr. Luis Cordoni Junior
Coordinador General de
Desarrollo
de Recursos Humanos
Ministerio de Saúde, 6to andar
sala 606
70.58.900 - Brasilia  - DF
Tel: (55-61) 225-4957 / 223-
9391/ 315-2224
Fax: (55-61) 226-0063

Dr. José Roberto Ferreira
Coordinador, Asuntos
Internacionales, ALAESP
Fundação Oswaldo Cruz,
Ministerio de Saúde
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Rua Leopoldo Bulhoes 1480,
Manguinhos
21041-210 Rio de Janeiro, RJ,
Brasil

Dra. María Helena Machado
Fundação Oswaldo Cruz,
Ministerio de Saúde
Rua Leopoldo Bulhoes 14800,
Manguinhos
21041-210 Rio de Janeiro, RJ,
Brasil

Dr. Jair Licio Ferreira Santos
Diretor da Faculdade Saúde
Pública
Universidade de Sao Paulo
Avenida Doutor Arnaldo 715
01246-904 Sao Paulo, SP. Brasil
Tel: (55-11) 853-2329
Fax: (55-11) 852-9630

Bolivia

Dr. Marco Antonio Caviedes
Director de Recursos Humanos
Ministerio de Salud y Previsión
Social
Plaza del Estudiante
La Paz, Bolivia

Canada

Mr. Douglas E. Angus
Director Master of Health
Administration Program
University of Ottawa
136 Jean-Jacques Lussier St.
P.O. Box 450, Stn.A
Ottawa, Ontario
Canada K1N 6N5
Tel: (613) 562-5800, ext. 4720
Fax: (613) 562-5164

Ms. Lynda Danquah
Senior Analyst
Health Systems Division
Health Promotion and Programs
Branch
Health Canada
Tel: (613) 952-6451
Fax: (613) 957-1406

Dr. Alan Poirier
Gouvernement du Québec
Ministère de la Santé et des
Services sociaux
Institut national de santé
publique
   du Québec
1075, chemin Sainte-Foy, 7e
etage
Québec (Québec) G1S 2M1
Tel: (418) 643-5336 - Fax:
(418) 646 9328
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Colombia

Dr. Alvaro Franco Giraldo
Decano, Facultad Nacional de
Salud Pública
   Héctor Abad Gómez
Universidad de Antioquía
Calle 62 No. 52-19
Apartado Aéreo 1226
Medellín Colombia
Tel: (57-4) 231-3480/5106800
Fax: (57-4) 263-8282 / 511-2506

Dra. Judith Ferrer Montenegro
Empresa Solidaria de Salud de
Colombia
Santa Fe de Bogotá, Colombia

Dra. Patricia Gómez de León
Directora Ejecutiva
Centro de Gestión Hospitalaria
Carrera 11 A # 94-76
Santafé de Bogotá, Colombia
Tel:  (57-1) 616-1807-Fax: (57-
1) 616-1854

Dra. Omayra Hernández Torres
Miembro de la Comisión Nacional
   de Promoción y Prevención
Confederación de Empresas
Nuevo Bosque Mz 74 C-25
1ª. etapa Cartegena Colombia
Tel: 667 59 08 - Fax: 667 38 22

Dr. Jesús Rico Velasco
Secretaría Ejecutiva, ALAESP
Director, Escuela de Salud
Pública
Facultad de Salud, Universidad
del Valle
San Fernando
Apartado Aéreo 2188
Cali, Colombia
Tel: (57-23) 542-458 / 542-480
/542-476 / 542-483

Costa Rica

Dra. Alejandra Lobo
Sub Directora General de Salud
Ministerio de Salud
San José, Costa Rica

Dr. Luis Bernardo Villalobos
Solano
Coordinador Programa de
Investigación en Políticas de
Salud
Escuela de Salud Pública
Universidad de Costa Rica
Apartado 8-2450 San Antonio
San José, Costa Rica
Tel:  (506) 207-3085
Fax: (506) 253-6436

Cuba

Dr. Jorge Hadad Hadad
Decano de la Facultad de Salud
Pública
Coordinación de MEX/CA/CARIB,
ALAESP
31 e/146 y 150, Cubanacan,
Playa
Apartado Aéreo 9082, Zona 9
Ciudad de la Habana, Cuba
Tel:  (53-7) 33-6287
Fax: (53-7) 33-6278 / 33-3511

Sr. Dr. José Jardínez Méndez
Viceministro (Docencia)
Ministerio de Salud Pública
La Habana, Cuba

Chile

Dra. María Soledad Barría
Irontié
Jefe División de Recursos
Humanos
Ministerio de Salud
Mac Iver 542
Santiago, Chile
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Tel:  (56-2) 630-0347 / 345
Fax:  (56-2) 633-3228

Prof. Dr. Juan Margozzini Roca
Subdirector de la Escuela de
Salud Pública
Universidad de Chile
Independencia 939,
Casilla 70012, Correo 7,
Santiago, Chile
Tel: (56-2) 777-6560
Fax: (56-2) 735-5582

Dr. Fernando Muñoz
Subdirector
Centro Latinoamericano de
Investigaciones
   en Sistemas de Salud
(CLAISS)
Avenida El Cóndor 844 - Of. 203
Ciudad Empresarial, Huechuraba
Santiago, Chile
Fax: (56-2) 738 4334

Dr. Vito Sciaraffia M.
Programa Interfacultades de
Administración
   en Salud (PIAS)
Universidad de Chile
Diagonal Paraguay 257, Piso 20
Santiago, Chile
Tel: (56-2) 222-0537 / 678-3340
Fax: (56-2) 222-9750

Ecuador

Dr. Ramiro Echeverría
Director General de Salud
Ministerio de Salud Pública
Calle Juan Larrea 444 y Río
Frío
Quito, Ecuador
Tel:  (593-2) 543-588
Fax: (593-2) 521746

Dr. Pedro Lovato
Director, Escuela de Salud
Pública
Universidad Central de Quito
Selva Alegre 2040
Quito, Ecuador
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Tel: (593-2) 237-833
Fax: (593-2) 460-884 El Salvador

Dr. José Eliseo Orellana
Orellana
Coordinador Académico
Maestría en Salud Pública
Facultad de Ciencias de la
Salud
Universidad de El Salvador
San Salvador, El Salvador
Tel: (503) 225-8318
Fax: (503) 225-8822

United States

Dr. Paul Halverson
Centers for Disease Control and
Prevention
4770 Bufford Highway, N.E.
Mailstop K-36
Atlanta, Georgia 30341-3724
Tel:  (770) 488-2402
Fax: (770) 488-2420

Dr. Wadia Hanna
Visiting Scientist
Centers for Disease for Disease
Control
   and Prevention
Public Health Practice Program
Office
Division of Public Health
Systems
4770 Buford Hwy, NE, MS K-39
Atlanta, GA 30341-3724
Tel: (770) 488-2415
Fax: (770) 488-2489

Dr. Robert Lawrence
Johns Hopkins School of Hygiene
   and Public Health
Associate Dean for Professional
Education
   and Programs Professor
Department of Health Policy
   and Management
W 1033 Hygiene
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615 North Wolfe Street
Baltimore, Maryland 21205-2179
Tel:  (410) 614- 4590
Fax: (410) 614- 8126

Dr. Sheila Gorman
School of Public Health
Columbia University
617 West 168 St. (Room 319)
New York, NY
Tel: (212) 305-3929
Fax: (212) 305-1460

Guatemala

Dr. Miguel Rafael Garcés
Decano, Facultad de Ciencias de
la Salud
Universidad Landívar
Vista Hermosa III, Zona 16
Apartado Postal 39-C
Guatemala, C.A.  01016
Tel: (502) 364- 0162
Fax: (502) 364- 0464

Honduras

Lic. María Elena Cáceres
Coordinadora de la Maestría en
   Salud Pública
Facultad de Ciencias Médicas
Universidad Nacional Autónoma
   de Honduras
Apartado Postal 2488
Tegucigalpa, Honduras
Tel: (504) 239-1977

Dr. Víctor  Manuel Meléndez
Subsecretario de Redes y
Servicios
Secretaría de Estado en el
Despacho
   de Salud
Tegucigalpa, D.C., Honduras
Tel: (504) 222-5770 / 5777
Fax: (504) 238-3668

Jamaica

Dr. Knox Hagley
Director/ Head of Department
Community Health and Psychiatry
University of the West Indies
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Mona Campus, Kingston 7,
Jamaica, W.I.
Tel: (876) 927-2476 / 927-1752
Fax: (876) 977-6346
Dr. Marjorie Holding Cobham
Chief Health Sector Reform Unit
Ministry of Health
2 King Street
Kingston, Jamaica
Tel: (876) 967-7687
Fax: (876) 967-1129

Nicaragua

Dr. Julio Piura
Director CIES
Rotonda Santo Domingo 75 vrs.
al Sur
Apartado 3507
Managua, Nicaragua
Tel: (505) 278-4383
Fax: (505) 278-4401

Panama

Dr. Guillermo Campos Pinto
Director de la Escuela de Salud
Pública
Universidad de Panamá
6-929 El Dorado
Panamá, Panamá
Tel: (507) 223-8512
Fax: (507) 227-2071

Reina Gisela Roa Rodríguez
Jefa de Planificación de
Recursos Humanos
Ministerio de Salud
Panamá, Panamá
Tel: (507) 225-3343
Fax: (507) 262-3211

Paraguay

Dr. Edwin Ratzlaff
Director Departamento de Post
Grado
Instituto Nacional de Salud

Avenida Santísima Trinidad casi
Itapúa
Asunción, Paraguay
Tel: (595-21) 29-4482
Fax: (595-21) 29-6210
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Peru

Dr. Pedro Díaz Urteaga
Director General
Dirección General de Formación
y
   Capacitación en Salud
Pública
Escuela Nacional de Salud
Pública
Avenida Brasil 3558
Lima 17, Perú
Tel: (51-14) 618019 / 616445
Fax: (51-14) 618019

Dr. Oswaldo Lazo González
Vice Decano, Facultad de Salud
Pública
   y Administración
Universidad Peruana Cayetano
Heredia
Avenida Honorio Delgado 430
Lima 31, Perú
Tel:  (51-14) 432-3794
Fax: (51-14) 431-0321

Dr. Alejandro Llanos Cuentas
Director de la Facultad de
Salud Pública
Universidad Peruana Cayetano
Heredia
Avenida Honorio Delgado 430
Lima 31, Perú
(Casilla Postal 4314, Lima 100,
Perú)
Tel: (51-14) 82-0252 / 82-0595
Fax: (51-14) 82-3435

Dr. Percy Minaya, León
Director General, Oficina
General
   de Epidemiología
Ministerio de Salud
Jr. Camilo Carrillo No. 402
Jesús Marío
Lima 11, Perú
Tel:  (51-14) 335-859

Fax:  (51-14) 336-140
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Puerto Rico

Ed. D. Alida A. de Galleti
Decana Interina de la Escuela
Graduada
   de Salud Pública
Facultad de Ciencias
Biosociales y
   Escuela Graduada de Salud
Pública
Universidad de Puerto Rico
P.O. Box 365067
San Juan, Puerto Rico  00936-
5067
Tel: (809) 758-3311
Fax: (809) 759-6719

Dominican Republic

Dr. Diómedes Robles Cid
Decano
Facultad de Ciencias de la
Salud
Maestría en Salud Pública
Universidad Autónoma de Santo
Domingo
Ciudad Universitaria, Apartado
Postal 1355
Santo Domingo, República
Dominicana
Tel: (809) 685-7597 / 687-9570
Fax: (809) 687-0468

Sr. Onofre Rojas
Secretario Ejecutivo
Comisión Presidencial para la
Reforma
   y Modernización del Estado
Galván 18, Esquina México
Santo Domingo, República
Dominicana
Tel: (809) 686-1800
Fax: (809) 686-2148

Trinidad & Tabago

Dr. Violet Duke

Principal Medical Officer
(Epidemiology)
Ministry of Health
Port-of-Spain, Trinidad
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Uruguay

Sr. Dr. José Raúl Bustos
Ministro
Ministerio de Salud Pública
18 de Julio 1892
Montevideo, Uruguay
Tel:  (598-2) 400-1086
Fax:  (598-2) 408-5360

Venezuela

Dra. Milady Guevara
Directora de la Escuela de
Malariología y
   Saneamiento Ambiental
   “ Dr. Arnoldo Gabaldón”
Av. Bermúdez Sur, Edf.
Malariología
Coordinación de la Región
Andina
   ALAESP
Apartado. 2102
Maracay, Venezuela
Tel: (58-43) 33-2532
Fax: (58-43) 33-2532

Dra. Soledad Lugo
Coordinadora
Programa de Especialidad en
Salud Pública
Escuela de Malariología y
Saneamiento
   Ambiental “ Dr. Arnoldo
Gabaldón”
Apartado. 2102
Maracay, Venezuela

Other Organizations

Dr. Juan Ignacio Martínez
Millán
Escuela de Salud Pública de
Granada
Escuela Andaluza de Salud
Pública
Campus Universitario de Cartuja

Apartado. 2070
Granada, España 18080
Tel:  (34-58) 16-1044
Fax: (34-58) 16-1142
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Dr. Judith Moe
Consultant
Health and Population
Americas Branch and Policy
Branch
Canadian International
Development
   Agency (CIDA)
200 Promenade du Portage
Hull, Quebec
Canada K1A 0G4
Tel: (819) 997-3556
Fax: (819) 994-4259

Dr. Gerald Rosenthal
Health Economist/Senior
Associate
Health Reform and Financing
Programs
Management Sciences for Health
165 Allandale Road
Boston, MA 02130-3400
Tel: (617) 524-7799
Fax: (617) 524-2825

Dr. Edward Coyle
Director of Public Health
Gwent Helth Authority
Mamhiland House, Mamhiland Park
Estate
Ponfypool Gwent, NP40YP
Tel. (01495)765-121 Direct
(01495)750-138
Mobile: (0402)638-789
Fax: (01495)769-201
E-
mail:edward.coyle@gwent.ha.wales
.nhs.uk

World Health Organization

Dr. Miriam Hirschfeld
Director
Division of Human Resources
Development
   and Capacity Building
World Health Organization (WHO)
CH-1211 Geneva 27

Switzerland
Tel: (41-22) 791-2111
Fax: (41-22) 791-0746
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Dr. Sylvie Stachenko
Department of Health Policy and
Services
Regional Office for Europe
World Health Organization
8 Scherfigsvej
Copenhagen, Denmark
Tel: (45) 39 17 17 17
Fax: (45) 39 17 18 18

Pan American Health Organization

Dr. George A.O. Alleyne
Director OPS/OMS

Dr. Daniel  López-Acuña
Director
División de Desarrollo de
Sistemas y Servicios de Salud

Dr. Rodrigo Barahona
Coordinador
Programa de Desarrollo de
Recursos Humanos
División de Desarrollo de
Sistemas
   y Servicios de Salud

Dr. Pedro Brito
Asesor Regional
Programa de Desarrollo de
Recursos Humanos
División de Desarrollo de
Sistemas
   y Servicios de Salud

Dr. Pedro Crocco
Asesor Regional
Programa de Organización y
Gestión
   de Sistemas de Salud
División de Desarrollo de
Servicios
   y Sistemas de Salud

Dr. Charles Godue
Asesor Regional

Programa de Desarrollo de
Recursos Humanos
División de Desarrollo de
Sistemas
   y Servicios de Salud
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Dra. Sandra Land
Asesora Regional
Programa de Organización y
Gestión
   de Sistemas de Salud
División de Desarrollo de
Servicios
   y Sistemas de Salud

Lic. Maricel Manfredi
Asesora Regional
Programa de Desarrollo de
Recursos Humanos
División de Desarrollo de
Sistemas
   y Servicios de Salud

Dr. Luis Ruiz
Asesor Regional
Programa de Desarrollo de
Recursos Humanos
División de Desarrollo de
Sistemas
   y Servicios de Salud

Dr. Daniel Purcallas
Asesor Regional
Programa de Desarrollo de
Recursos Humanos
División de Desarrollo de
Sistemas
   y Servicios de Salud

Lic. María Alice Roschke
Asesora Regional
Programa de Desarrollo de
Recursos Humanos
División de Desarrollo de
Sistemas
   y Servicios de Salud

Dra. Sandra Madrid
Programa de Formación en Salud
Internacional
División de Desarrollo de
Servicios
   y Sistemas de Salud

Lic. José María Marín
Asesor Regional
Programa de Organización y
Gestión
   de Sistemas de Salud
División de Desarrollo de
Servicios
   y Sistemas de Salud

Dra. Laura Ramírez
Programa de Formación en Salud
Internacional
División de Desarrollo de
Servicios
   y Sistemas de Salud
Lic. Liisa Vexler
Asesora Temporera
División de Desarrollo de
Servicios
   y Sistemas de Salud

PAHO/WHO Representations

Lic. Gloria Briceño
Consultora de Servicios de
Salud
Asunción, Paraguay

Lic. Rosa María Borrell Bentz
Consultora de Recursos Humanos
Buenos Aires, Argentina

Dr. Ariel Depetris
Consultor en Epidemiología
Lima, Perú

Dr. José Federico Hernández
Pimentel
Consultor de Servicios de Salud
Ciudad de Panamá, Panamá

Dr. Alejandro Gherardi
Consultor Nacional de Servicios
de Salud
Montevideo, Uruguay

Dr. Armando Guemes
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Consultor de Servicios de Salud
Managua, Nicaragua

Dr. Mario Pichardo Díaz
Consultor
Habana, Cuba

Lic. Carlos Rosales
Consultor de Recursos Humanos
San José, Costa Rica

Dr. José Paraguaná de Santana
Consultor de Recursos Humanos
Brasilia, Brasil

Dr. Julio Suárez
Consultor en Promoción de la
Salud
Quito, Ecuador

Dra. Selma Zapata
Consultora Nacional de Recursos
Humanos
Santo Domingo, República
Dominicana

Lic. Gladys Zárate
Consultora Nacional de Recursos
Humanos
Lima, Perú

Mexico

Dr. Alejandro Cravioto
Decano
Facultad de Medicina
Universidad Nacional Autónoma
de México
México, D.F.

Dr. Miguel Angel Lezana
Director General de Estadística
e Informática
Secretaría de Salud de México
México, D.F.

Dr. Leopoldo Vega Franco
Facultad de Medicina
Departamento de Salud Pública
Universidad Nacional Autónoma
de México
Edificio B – 6º.piso
Ciudad Universitaria
Delegación Coyoacán
México, D.F. 04510

Dr. Luis Felipe Abreu H.
Facultad de Medicina
Universidad Nacional Autónoma
de México
Edificio B – Primer piso
Ciudad Universitaria
Delegación Coyoacán
México, D.F. 04510

Dr. José Luis Bueno Herrera
Instituto Mexicano del Seguro
Social
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Coordinador de Educación Médica
Centro Médico Nacional Siglo
XXI
Av. Cuauhtémoc No. 330
Col. Doctores

Raul R. Anaya Nuñez
Subdirector de Apoyo a Proyectos
Institucionales
Consejo Nacional de Salud
Secretaría de Salud
Lieja 8 – piso 10
Col. Juárez
México, D.F. 06696
Tel. 553-3740 - Fax: 553-7617

Dr. José López Franchini
Sociedad Mexicana de Salud
Pública
Asesor del Consejo Permanente
Guadalajara 43-3er piso
Col. Roma
México, D.F.
Tel: 211 35 91 - Fax: 286 08 32

Ing. José Manuel Gómez Vidrio
Director de la Sección de
Ingeniería
   Sanitaria y Ambiental
Sociedad Mexicana de Salud
Pública
Guadalajara 43-3er piso
Col. Roma
Tel:  211 35 91 - Fax:  286 08
32

Mexican Association of Public Health
(AMESP)

Dra. Angélica García Hernández
Asesora de la Coordinación de
Hospitales

Dr. José Luis Valdespino Gómez
Secretario Cadémico – INSP
Av Universidad 655
Col. Santa María Ahuacatitlán
Cuernavaca, Morelos

Mtra. Bertha González Aguirre
Universidad Autónoma de
Chihuahua
Av. Politécnico Nacional No.,
2714
Col. Quintas del Sol
31250 Chihuahua, Chih.
Tel. (14)30-0075
Fax: (14)30-0016
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Dr. Carlos Trimmer Hernández
Universidad Autónoma de Ciudad
Juárez
Av. Universidad y H. Colegio
Militar
Zona Chamizal
Ciudad Juárez, Chih.
Tel. (16)11-5722
Fax: (16)13-8379

Dr. Estebán Gilberto Ramos Peña
Universidad Autónoma de Nuevo
León
Av. Eduardo Aguirre Pequeño y
Yuridia
Col. Mitras
64460 Monterrey, N.L.
Tel. (8)348-6080
Fax: (8)348-4354

Dra. Flor de María Sánchez
Morales
Universidad Autónoma de
Zacatecas
Carr. La Bufa S/N (Antiguo
Hospital General)-4º piso
Zona Centro
98000 Zacatecas, Zacatecas
Tel. (492)24-610

Mtra. Oliva López Arellano
Maestría de Medicina Social
UAM-X
Calz. Del Hueso 1100
Col. Villa Quietud, Coyoacán
04960 México, D.F.
Tel. (5)724-5118 / 724-5204
Fax: 724-5173

Mtra. María Mercedes Mendoza
Tavares
Presidenta de la AMESP
Universidad de Guanajuato
Aquiles Serdán No. 924
Col. Obregón
37320 León, Gto.
Tel. (47)13-3436

Fax(47)138964
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Mtra. María del Carmen Pérez
Cortés
Universidad de Guanajuato
Aquiles Serdán No. 924
Col. Obregón
37320 León, Gto.
Tel. (47)13-3436
Fax: (47)13-8964

M.S.P. Daniel Rodríguez
Urriticochea
Universidad Juárez del Edo. De
Durango
Sixto Ugalde y Calz. Lasalle
Gómez Palacio, Dgo.
Tel. (17)14-5122
Fax: (17)14-7476

Dra. Alejandra Moreno
Altamirano
Universidad Nacional Autónoma
de México
Facultad de Medicina
Edificio B-6 piso
Ciudad Universitaria
México, D.F.
Tel. (5)623-2447
Fax: (5)623-2429

Mtra. Ana Luisa González Celis
Rangel
Universidad Nacional Autónoma
de México
ENEP Iztacala
Av. De los Barrios S/N
Los Reyes Iztacala
54090 Estado de México
Tel. (5)623-1176
Fax: (5)623-1193

Dr. Enrique Colar Gómez
Universidad Veracruzana
Ernesto Ortíz Medina No. 3
Col. Obrero Campesina
91020 Xalapa, Ver.
Tel. (28)15-7405
Fax: (28)14-7936
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Dr. Jorge Luis Candelas Rangel
Universidad de Juárez del
Estado
   de Durango
Sixto Ugalde y la Salle I
Gómez Palacio, Durango
Tel: (17) 14 51 22
Fax: (17) 14 64 76

Dra. Aurora del Río Zolezzi
Coordinadora de la Maestría en
Salud Pública
Instituto Nacional de Salud
Pública
Av. Universidad 655
Col. Sta. Ma. Ahuacatitlán
62508 Cuernavaca, Morelos.
Tel.:  (73) 29 30 52
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